

ActiveRoles Server 6.5



© 2009 Quest Software, Inc. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED.

This guide contains proprietary information protected by copyright. The software described in this guide is furnished under a software license or nondisclosure agreement. This software may be used or copied only in accordance with the terms of the applicable agreement. No part of this guide may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying and recording for any purpose other than the purchaser's personal use without the written permission of Quest Software, Inc.

If you have any questions regarding your potential use of this material, contact:

Quest Software World Headquarters LEGAL Dept 5 Polaris Way Aliso Viejo, CA 92656 USA www.quest.com email: legal@quest.com

Refer to our Web site for regional and international office information.

Trademarks

Quest, Quest Software, the Quest Software logo, AccessManager, ActiveRoles, Aelita, Akonix, AppAssure, Benchmark Factory, Big Brother, BusinessInsight, ChangeAuditor, ChangeManager, DeployDirector, DirectoryAnalyzer, DirectoryTroubleshooter, DS Analyzer, DS Expert, ERDisk, Foglight, GPOADmin, Imceda, IntelliProfile, InTrust, Invirtus, iToken, I/Watch, JClass, Jint, JProbe, LeccoTech, LiteSpeed, LiveReorg, LogADmin, MessageStats, Monosphere, NBSpool, NetBase, NetControl, Npulse, NetPro, PassGo, PerformaSure, Quest Central, Quest vToolkit, Quest vWorkSpace, ReportADmin, RestoreADmin, SelfServiceADmin, SharePlex, Sitraka, SmartAlarm, Spotlight, SQL LiteSpeed, SQL Navigator, SQL Watch, SQLab, Stat, StealthCollect, Storage Horizon, Tag and Follow, Toad, T.O.A.D., Toad World, vAutomator, vControl, vConverter, vFoglight, vOptimizer Pro, vPackager, vRanger, vRanger Pro, vSpotlight, vStream, vToad, Vintela, Virtual DBA, VizionCore, Vizioncore vAutomation Suite, Vizioncore vBackup, Vizioncore vEssentials, Vizioncore vMigrator, Vizioncore vReplicator, Vizioncore vTraffic, Vizioncore vWorkflow, WebDefender, Webthority, Xaffire, and XRT are trademarks and registered trademarks of Quest Software, Inc in the United States of America and other countries. Other trademarks and registered trademarks used in this guide are property of their respective owners.

Disclaimer

The information in this document is provided in connection with Quest products. No license, express or implied, by estoppel or otherwise, to any intellectual property right is granted by this document or in connection with the sale of Quest products. **EXCEPT AS SET FORTH IN QUEST'S TERMS AND CONDITIONS AS SPECIFIED IN THE LICENSE AGREEMENT FOR THIS PRODUCT**, **QUEST ASSUMES NO LIABILITY WHATSOEVER AND DISCLAIMS ANY EXPRESS, IMPLIED OR STATUTORY WARRANTY RELATING TO ITS PRODUCTS INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, THE IMPLIED WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, OR NON-INFRINGEMENT. IN NO EVENT SHALL QUEST BE LIABLE FOR ANY DIRECT, INDIRECT, CONSEQUENTIAL, PUNITIVE, SPECIAL OR INCIDENTAL DAMAGES (INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, DAMAGES FOR LOSS OF PROFITS, BUSINESS INTERRUPTION OR LOSS OF INFORMATION) ARISING OUT OF THE USE OR INABILITY TO USE THIS DOCUMENT, EVEN IF QUEST HAS BEEN ADVISED OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES.** Quest makes no representations or warranties with respect to the accuracy or completeness of the contents of this document and reserves the right to make changes to specifications and product descriptions at any time without notice. Quest does not make any commitment to update the information contained in this document.

Quest ActiveRoles Server - User Guide Updated - August 31, 2009 Software Version - 6.5

CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS GUIDE
INTENDED AUDIENCE
Conventions
About Quest Software, Inc
Contacting Quest Software
Contacting Quest Support
INTRODUCTION
CHAPTER 1
GETTING STARTED
STARTING THE ACTIVEROLES SERVER CONSOLE
Getting and Using Help
USER INTERFACE OVERVIEW
Console Tree
Details Pane
Advanced Pane
View Mode
Controlled Objects
USING MANAGED UNITS
Setting Up Filter
Finding Objects
Getting Policy-related Information
CHAPTER 2
USER ACCOUNT MANAGEMENT
About User Accounts
USER ACCOUNT MANAGEMENT TASKS
Creating a User Account
Finding a User Account
Copying a User Account
MODIFYING USER ACCOUNT PROPERTIES
Renaming a User Account
DISABLING AND ENABLING A USER ACCOUNT
Resetting User Password
Adding User Accounts to Groups
REMOVING A USER ACCOUNT FROM GROUPS
Changing a User's Primary Group
PERFORMING EXCHANGE TASKS ON A USER ACCOUNT
MOVING USER ACCOUNTS.
Exporting and Importing User Accounts

Deleting User Accounts	
CHAPTER 3 GROUP MANAGEMENT	
ABOUT GROUPS	
GROUP MANAGEMENT TASKS	
CREATING A GROUP	
FINDING A GROUP	
COPYING A GROUP	
MODIFYING GROUP PROPERTIES	
CHANGING GROUP TYPE AND GROUP SCOP	Е
Renaming a Group	
Assigning a Manager over a Group	
Adding Members to a Group	
REMOVING MEMBERS FROM A GROUP	
Performing Exchange Tasks on a Grou	JP
MOVING GROUPS	
Exporting and Importing Groups	
Deleting Groups	
Administering Query-based Distributi	ON GROUPS
Administering Dynamic (Rules-based)	GROUPS
PUBLISHING A GROUP TO SELF-SERVICE M	ANAGER 46
USING TEMPORAL GROUP MEMBERSHIPS	
ADDING TEMPORAL MEMBERS	
VIEWING TEMPORAL MEMBERS	
RESCHEDULING TEMPORAL GROUP MEMBER	SHIPS
REMOVING TEMPORAL MEMBERS	
CHAPTER 4 COMPUTER ACCOUNT MANAGEMENT	51
	52 52
CREATING & COMPUTER ACCOUNT	53
	53
	rec 54
	COUNT 55
DISABLING AND ENABLING A COMPUTER AC	55
ADDING COMPUTER ACCOUNTS TO GROUPS	······································
REMOVENCE A COMPLETER ACCOUNTS TO GROUPS	
MONTHE COMPUTER ACCOUNT FROM G	Rours
EXPORTING AND IMPORTING COMPUTER AC	

Deleting Computer Accounts
CHAPTER 5
ABOUT ORGANIZATIONAL UNITS
FINDING AN ORGANIZATIONAL UNIT.
MODIFYING ORGANIZATIONAL UNIT PROPERTIES
Renaming an Organizational Unit
Moving an Organizational Unit
Deleting an Organizational Unit
CHAPTER 6
MANAGEMENT OF CONTACTS
About Contacts
CONTACT MANAGEMENT TASKS
Creating a Contact
Finding a Contact
Modifying Contact Properties
Renaming a Contact
Adding and Removing Contacts from Groups
Performing Exchange Tasks on a Contact
Moving Contacts
Exporting and Importing Contacts
Deleting Contacts
CHAPTER 7
MANAGEMENT OF EXCHANGE RECIPIENTS
About Exchange Tasks
EXCHANGE TASKS ON USER ACCOUNTS
EXCHANGE TASKS ON GROUPS
EXCHANGE TASKS ON CONTACTS
Managing Exchange-related Properties
Exchange General Tab
E-mail Addresses Tab
Exchange Advanced Tab
Mailbox Features Tab
Resource Information Tab
Master Account Tab
Mailbox Sharing Tab

About This Guide

- Intended Audience
- Conventions
- About Quest Software, Inc.
- Contacting Quest Software
- Contacting Quest Support
- Introduction

Intended Audience

This document has been prepared to assist you in becoming familiar with the Quest ActiveRoles Server. The User Guide contains the information required to install and use the Quest ActiveRoles Server. It is intended for network administrators, consultants, analysts, and any other IT professionals using the product.

Conventions

In order to help you get the most out of this guide, we have used specific formatting conventions. These conventions apply to procedures, icons, keystrokes and cross-references.

ELEMENT	CONVENTION
Select	This word refers to actions such as choosing or highlighting various interface elements, such as files and radio buttons.
Bolded text	Interface elements that appear in Quest Software products, such as menus and commands.
Italic text	Used for comments.
Bold Italic text	Used for emphasis.
Blue text	Indicates a cross-reference. When viewed in Adobe $^{\mbox{\ensuremath{\mathbb{R}}}}$ Reader $^{\mbox{\ensuremath{\mathbb{R}}}}$, this format can be used as a hyperlink.
2.	Used to highlight additional information pertinent to the process being described.
e	Used to provide Best Practice information. A best practice details the recommended course of action for the best result.
٩	Used to highlight processes that should be performed with care.
+	A plus sign between two keystrokes means that you must press them at the same time.
I	A pipe sign between elements means that you must select the elements in that particular sequence.

About Quest Software, Inc.

Quest Software, Inc., a two-time winner of Microsoft's Global Independent Software Vendor Partner of the Year award, delivers innovative products that help organizations get more performance and productivity from their applications, databases Windows infrastructure and virtual environments. Through a deep expertise in IT operations and a continued focus on what works best, Quest helps more than 100,000 customers worldwide meet higher expectations for enterprise IT. Quest's Windows management solutions simplify, automate secure and extend Active Directory, Exchange Server, SharePoint, SQL Server, .NET and Windows Server as well as integrating Unix, Linux and Java into the managed environment. Quest Software can be found in offices around the globe and at www.quest.com.

Contacting Quest Software

Email	info@quest.com		
Mail	Quest Software, Inc. World Headquarters 5 Polaris Way Aliso Viejo, CA 9265 USA		
Web site	www.quest.com		

Refer to our Web site for regional and international office information.

Contacting Quest Support

Quest Support is available to customers who have a trial version of a Quest product or who have purchased a commercial version and have a valid maintenance contract. Quest Support provides around the clock coverage with SupportLink, our web self-service. Visit SupportLink at http://support.quest.com/

From SupportLink, you can do the following:

- Quickly find thousands of solutions (Knowledgebase articles/documents).
- Download patches and upgrades.
- Seek help from a Support engineer.
- Log and update your case, and check its status.

View the *Global Support Guide* for a detailed explanation of support programs, online services, contact information, and policy and procedures. The guide is available at http://support.quest.com/pdfs/GlobalSupport Guide.pdf.

Note: This document is only available in English.

Introduction

Quest ActiveRoles Server is an administrative platform that facilitates administration and provisioning for Active Directory and Exchange. ActiveRoles Server enables the organization to develop a flexible administrative structure that suits their needs, while ensuring secure delegation of tasks, reduced workloads, and lower costs.

ActiveRoles Server increases the productivity of system administrators and help-desk operators by automating provisioning tasks on directory objects in compliance with corporate administrative policies in corporate Active Directory and Exchange environments. The policy enforcement featured in the product guarantees that every administrative action taken is consistent with corporate security standards, which is a top priority for most organizations.

The ActiveRoles Server User Guide is designed for individuals responsible for performing administrative tasks using the ActiveRoles Server console (MMC Interface). This document provides information about the ActiveRoles Server console user interface, and includes instructions to help delegated administrators and help-desk operators perform day-to-day administrative activities.

The ActiveRoles Server User Guide is supplemented with the ActiveRoles Server Administrator Guide that provides conceptual information about the product, and includes systematic instructions on how to deploy the ActiveRoles Server administrative structure.

1

Getting Started

- Starting the ActiveRoles Server Console
- User Interface Overview
- View Mode
- Using Managed Units
- Setting Up Filter
- Finding Objects
- Getting Policy-related Information

Starting the ActiveRoles Server Console

The ActiveRoles Server console, also referred to as MMC Interface, is a comprehensive administrative tool for managing Active Directory and Microsoft Exchange. With the ActiveRoles Server console, you can easily find directory objects and perform administrative tasks.

To start the ActiveRoles Server console

• Select Start | Programs | Quest Software | ActiveRoles Server, and then click ActiveRoles Server Console.



Normally, the ActiveRoles Server console automatically chooses the Administration Service and establishes a connection. If the console cannot connect to the Administration Service or you want to manually select the Administration Service, refer to the "Connecting to the Administration Service" section in the ActiveRoles Server Administrator Guide.

Getting and Using Help

ActiveRoles Server Help explains concepts and includes instructions for performing tasks with the product.

You can use the following guidelines to get assistance while you work:

- To access ActiveRoles Server Help, click **Help** on the **Action** menu or **Help Topics** on the **Help** menu.
- To view description of a dialog box, click the **Help** button in the dialog box or press F1.
- To view a brief description of a menu command or a toolbar button, point to the command or button. The description is displayed in the status bar at the bottom of the window.

This manual references Help topics by specifying topic paths in the structure shown on the **Contents** tab in the Help viewer. For example, to access the topic referenced as **How To/Search for Objects** you should expand the headings **Quest ActiveRoles Server**, **How To** in succession, and then click **Search for Objects** under **How To**.

You can print a single Help topic or all Help topics under a selected heading.

To print a single Help topic

- 1. On the menu bar, click **Help** and then click **Help Topics**.
- 2. In the left pane of the Help viewer, expand the heading that contains the topic you want to print, and then click the topic.
- 3. On the Help viewer toolbar, click **Options**, and then click **Print**.
- 4. Click **OK** to print only the selected topic.

To print all Help topics under a heading

- 1. On the menu bar, click **Help**, and then click **Help Topics**.
- 2. In the left pane of the Help viewer, click the heading that contains the topics you want to print.
- 3. On the Help viewer toolbar, click **Options**, and then click **Print**.
- 4. In the **Print Topics** dialog box, click **Print the selected heading and all subtopics**, and then click **OK**.

User Interface Overview

When started, the ActiveRoles Server console displays a window similar to the following.

🎸 ActiveRoles Server Console		
🏏 Eile <u>A</u> ction <u>V</u> iew <u>W</u> indow	Help	_B×
← → 🗈 🖬 😰 😤	🖥 💩 🖓 🍕 🍞 💆	
ActiveRoles Server [COMP2.R	Groups 4 objects	
🗄 👹 Configuration	Name Type	Description
Active Directory	🚅 AMS Admins 🦳 Security Group - Global	Demo group for Quick Connect 3.1 Basi
AcctDomain.msk.qsft	💯 AMS Managers Security Group - Global	Demo group for Quick Connect 3.1 Basi
	💆 AMS Marketing Security Group - Global	Demo group for Quick Connect 3.1 Basi
Eleased Liser	💯 AMS Sales Security Group - Global	Demo group for Quick Connect 3.1 Basi
🗄 💮 Users	Members for: AMS Managers (Group) - 18 ent	ries
🕀 💭 Builtin	Name	Active Directory Folder
E Computers	Ruben Palmer (PPalmerA0B3D9B@A	AcctDomain msk osft/Amsterdam/U
Domain Controller:	Apika Brown (ABrownA0B3D9B@Acc	AcctDomain.msk.qsft/Amsterdam/8
	Marc Beerda (MBeerdaA0B3D9B@Ac	AcctDomain.msk.gsft/Amsterdam/U
	R Hans Kaaper (HKaaperA0B3D9B@Ac	AcctDomain.msk.gsft/Amsterdam/R
E Soa Mar Cana ⊕ ⊗ New York	😨 Griseldis Amore (GAmoreA0B3D9B@	AcctDomain.msk.qsft/Amsterdam/U
📃 🗄 🦲 NTDS Quotas 🍡	🕵 Betie Koch (BKochA0B3D9B@AcctDo	AcctDomain.msk.osft/Amsterdam/U
	💫 AR Server Security 🗟 AR Server Po	licy 👧 Members 🛐 Member Of 🕢 🕨

The left pane contains the console tree, showing the items that are available in the snap-in. The right pane, known as the details pane, displays information about items you select in the console tree. You can perform most management tasks from this pane using commands on the **Action** menu.

Additional information is displayed in the lower sub-pane of the details pane when you check the **Advanced Details Pane** command on the **View** menu. You can perform management tasks from the lower sub-pane using commands on the **Action** menu.

Console Tree

The left pane of the ActiveRoles Server console contains the console tree.

The console tree root is labeled **ActiveRoles Server**. The name of the Administration Service is shown in square brackets. If you have Advanced view mode selected for ActiveRoles Server console display (**View | Mode**), the following folders are shown under the console tree root:

- **Configuration** Contains all ActiveRoles Server proprietary objects held in containers with appropriate names.
- **Active Directory** Contains a list of domains registered with ActiveRoles Server. In this folder, you can browse domains for directory objects (users, group, computers), and perform management tasks on those objects.
- **AD LDS (ADAM)** Contains a list of AD LDS directory partitions registered with ActiveRoles Server. In this folder, you can browse partitions for directory objects (users, group, containers), and perform management tasks on those objects.
- **Applications** Contains a list of applications integrated with ActiveRoles Server, such as Reporting, and allows for quick access to those applications.

The console display mode determines which folders are displayed in the console tree. For more information, see "View Mode" later in this document.

Details Pane

When you select an item in the console tree, the details pane changes accordingly. To perform administrative tasks, click items in the details pane and use commands on the **Action** menu. The **Action** menu commands also appear on the shortcut menu that you can access by right-clicking items in the console tree or details pane.

By default, the objects listed in the details pane are sorted in ascending order by object name. You can change the sorting order by clicking a column heading. You can add and remove columns in the details pane using the **Choose Columns** command on the **View** menu.

In the ActiveRoles Server console you can apply filters to the details pane in order to search for directory objects. To configure a filter, select a domain and then click **Filter Options** on the **View** menu. It is also possible to find an object in the details pane by typing a few characters. This will select the first item in the sorted column that matches what you typed.

Advanced Pane

The advanced pane appears at the bottom of the details pane if you check **Advanced Details Pane** on the **View** menu. You can use the advanced pane to administer an object selected in the console tree or details pane: right-click an existing entry in the list to administer it, or right-click a blank area of the advanced pane to add a new entry.

The advanced pane is composed of a number of tabbed pages. The selected object determines which tabs are displayed. All possible tabs in the advanced pane and their descriptions are as follows:

- **AR Server Security** Lists ActiveRoles Server Access Templates applied to the selected object.
- Links Lists the objects to which the selected Access Template is applied.
- AR Server Policy Lists ActiveRoles Server Policy Objects applied to the selected object.
- **Native Security** Lists Active Directory permission entries specified for the selected object.
- **Member Of** Lists groups to which the selected object belongs.
- Members Lists members of the selected group.



The ActiveRoles Server console displays the **AR Server Security**, **AR Server Policy**, and **Native Security** tabs for a selected object only if your user account has the **Read Control** right to the selected object.

Depending on the tab you have selected in the advanced pane, the toolbar displays the following buttons to help you work with the entries on the tab.

AR Server Security, Links

*	Apply additional Access Templates to the selected object.
P.	Display Access Templates that affect the selected object owing to inheritance.
ß	Synchronize from ActiveRoles Server security to Active Directory security.

AR Server Policy

*	Apply additional Policy Objects to the selected object.
P	Display Policy Objects that affect the selected object owing to inheritance.

Native Security

9	Display permission entries that are inherited from parent objects.
96 <mark>1</mark>	Display default permission entries specified by the AD schema.

Member Of, Members

Add the selected object to groups.
Set the group as the primary group for the selected object.

View Mode

In the ActiveRoles Server console you can choose view mode—Basic, Advanced, or Raw. Changing view mode makes it possible to filter out advanced objects and containers from the display.

Basic mode displays Active Directory objects and Managed Units, and filters out objects and containers related to the ActiveRoles Server configuration. Basic mode should normally be used by delegated administrators and help-desk operators.

Advanced mode displays all objects and containers except those reserved for ActiveRoles Server internal use. Advanced mode is designed for administrators who are responsible for configuring the system and managing ActiveRoles Server proprietary objects.

Raw mode displays all objects and containers defined in the ActiveRoles Server namespace. This mode is primarily designed for troubleshooting.

Quest ActiveRoles Server

With Raw mode, the console displays all data it receives from the Administration Service. With Basic or Advanced mode, some data is filtered out. For example, the **Configuration** folder is not shown in the console tree with Basic mode. Another example is the **Configuration Container** folder used to display the Active Directory configuration naming context, which is displayed with Raw mode only. In addition, there are some commands and property pages that are only displayed when the console is in Raw mode.

In short, when you choose Raw mode, the snap-in displays everything it is able to display. Otherwise, some items are hidden. Note that changing view mode does not modify any items. Rather, this only shows or hides particular items from the display.

To change view mode, click **Mode** on the **View** menu. In the **View Mode** dialog box, click **Basic Mode**, **Advanced Mode**, or **Raw Mode**.

Controlled Objects

The ActiveRoles Server console provides for visual indication of objects where Access Template, Policy Objects, or Group Policy objects are applied. A green arrow on the normal icon of an object is used to mark those objects:

To mark objects, on the **View** menu, click **Mark Controlled Objects**. Select the check boxes to specify categories of objects to be marked, and click **OK**.

Using Managed Units

ActiveRoles Server offers these key security and administration elements:

- **Trustees** Users or groups that have permissions to administer users, groups, computers, or other directory objects.
- **Permissions and Roles** Permissions are grouped in Access Templates (roles) to define how a Trustee can manage directory objects.
- Managed Units Collections of directory objects delegated to Trustees for administration.

The directory administrator defines which users or groups are designated as Trustees, which roles and permissions are assigned to Trustees, and what objects are included in Managed Units.

Managed Units are used to determine the directory objects that a Trustee can administer. As a Trustee, you can administer Managed Units for which you have assigned permissions. Managed Units containing objects you are authorized to administer are displayed under **Managed Units** in the console tree. Basic view mode displays Managed Units and their members, as shown in the following figure.



When you select a Managed Unit in the console tree, the details pane displays a list of objects included in that Managed Unit. To administer objects, select them from the list and use the commands on the **Action** menu.



If a Managed Unit includes a container, such as an Organizational Unit, the container is displayed under the Managed Unit in the console tree, as shown in the in the figure. When you select a container in the console tree, the details pane lists all child objects and sub-containers held in that container.

Setting Up Filter

The ActiveRoles Server console makes it possible to apply a filter to display only the objects that match the filtering criteria. To apply a filter, select an Active Directory object or container and click the **Filter** button on the toolbar: ∇

This displays the **Filter Options** dialog box similar to that shown in the following figure.

Filter Options	? ×
Filtering	
Show all types of objects	
Show only the following types of objects:	
Users	▲
Groups	
	_
C <u>C</u> reate custom filter: <u>Cystomize</u>	
Maximum number of items displayed per folder:	
<u></u>	Cancel

After you set the filter, the filtering criteria immediately take effect on all lists of Active Directory objects in the ActiveRoles Server console.

For instructions on how to set up filter options, see **How To/Change Views/Sort and filter lists in the details pane** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Finding Objects

In the ActiveRoles Server console you can search for objects of different types using the **Find** window. To access the **Find** window, right-click a container and click **Find**.

From the **In** list, you can select the container or Managed Unit you want to search. The list includes the container that you selected before activating the **Find** window. To add containers to the list, click **Browse**.

From the **Find** list, you can select the type of object you want to find, as shown in the following figure.



When you select an object type, the **Find** window changes accordingly. For example, **Users, Contacts, and Groups** searches for users, contacts, or groups using criteria such as user name, a note describing a contact, or the name of a group. In the **Find** list, ActiveRoles Server splits the **Users, Contacts, and Groups** category into three, providing the option for a more streamlined search.

By selecting **Custom Search** from the **Find** list, you can build custom search queries using advanced search options:

Sustom Search File Edit View Help				<u>? ×</u>
Eind: Custom Search	▼ I <u>n</u> : ced	🗊 AcctDomain.ms	k.qsft 💌	Browse
Field City C AND C OR	Condițion:	Val <u>u</u> e: TAms <u>A</u> dd	 <u>R</u> emove	Find Now Stop Clear All
Object Class	Object Property	Condition Va	lue	

Using the **Find** window, you can search for any directory objects, such as users, groups, computers, Organizational Units, printers or shared folders. It is also possible to search for ActiveRoles Server configuration objects such as Access Templates, Managed Units, and Policy Objects. When you search for Access Templates, Policy Objects or Managed Units and select an appropriate object type from the **Find** list, the relevant container appears in the **In** list.

Once the search has completed, the objects matching the search criteria (search results) are listed at the bottom of the **Find** window. You can quickly find an object in the search results list by typing a few characters. This will select the first name that matches what you typed.

Quest ActiveRoles Server

Once you have found the object, you can manage it by right-clicking the entry in the search results list, and then clicking commands on the shortcut menu.

For step-by-step instructions on how to perform a search, see **How To/Search for Objects** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Getting Policy-related Information

In object creation wizards and properties dialog boxes, some property labels may be displayed as hyperlinks. This indicates that ActiveRoles Server enforces policy restrictions on the property.

In the following figure, the **User logon name** and **User logon name (pre-Windows 2000)** labels are underlined, which means that these properties are under the control of a certain policy defined with ActiveRoles Server.

Abbie Irwin Properties		<u>? ×</u>
Member Of Dial-in Environment	Sessions	Remote Control
Terminal Services Profile		Object
🛛 📓 Additional Account Info 🗍 📓 Managed R	esources	🗿 Administration 🖡
General Address Account Profile	Telephones	Organization
User logon name: AlrwinA0B3D9B	Domain.msk.q	isft 🔽
User logon name (pre-Windows 2000);		
ACCTDOMAIN\ AlrwinA	VOB 3D 9B	
Logon Hours Log on Io	La <u>s</u> t Logon.	

To examine the policy in detail, you can click the label. For example, if you click **User logon name** (pre-Windows 2000), the ActiveRoles Server console presents you with a window similar to the following figure.

Policy Description
PROPERTY: Logon Name (pre- Windows 2000) (sAMAccountName)
User logon name (pre-Windows 2000) may not contain the following characters: / \ []:;] = , + *? <> @ and it may not be more than 20 characters. (Built-in Policy - Default Rules to Validate Object Names)
User logon name (pre-Windows 2000): - Must be specified. - Must be set up in accordance with this rule: "&edsal IPNPrefix>"
<<>>> Go To Close

The window may display the following information:

- **Policy Description** Provides a brief description of the policy.
- **Message** Details the problem if the supplied property value violates the policy.

You can click arrows in the lower-left corner to display description of other policies enforced on the given property.

The **Message** section is displayed whenever the specified property value violates the policy. The following figure illustrates the situation where a value has not been supplied for a mandatory property.

Message	۲
Service cannot appropriate value for name (pre-Window Policy requires that unique and non-em	generate an or the user logon s 2000) property. the value be pty.
Policy Description	on 📀
PROPERTY: Logo Windows 2000) (sAMAccountName User logon name (r	n Name (pre-
2000) may not cont following character:	ain the s: / \ []:; =,

When you click **Go To** in this window, the console moves the pointer to the field that needs to be corrected. You can type or select an appropriate value to correct your input.

2

User Account Management

- About User Accounts
- User Account Management Tasks

About User Accounts

User accounts allow users to log on to computers, and control their access to network resources. The operating system relies on the user account information to determine access permissions for the corresponding user.

ActiveRoles Server provides the facility to perform administrative tasks such as create, copy, rename, modify, and delete user accounts. It can also be used to unlock accounts, add and remove accounts from groups, and reset user passwords. ActiveRoles Server also supports Exchange tasks, such as create, delete, and move user mailboxes.

The following section guides you through the ActiveRoles Server console to manage user accounts. You can also perform these tasks using the ActiveRoles Server Web Interface.

User Account Management Tasks

This section covers the following tasks:

- Creating a user account
- Finding a user account
- Copying a user account
- Modifying user account properties
- Renaming a user account
- Disabling and enabling a user account
- Resetting user password
- Adding user accounts to groups
- Removing a user account from groups
- Changing a user's primary group
- Performing Exchange tasks on a user account
- Moving user accounts
- Exporting and importing user accounts
- Deleting user accounts

Creating a User Account

You can create a user account as follows: in the console tree, right-click the container where you want to add the user account, select **New | User**, and then follow the instructions in the wizard.

In the wizard, some property labels may be displayed as hyperlinks. In the following figure, these are **Full name**, **Display name**, **User logon name** and **User logon name (pre-Windows 2000)**. The hyperlink indicates that ActiveRoles Server enforces certain policy restrictions on the property. To examine policy details, click the hyperlink: the policy information is displayed (see "Getting Policy-related Information" earlier in this document).

New Object - User		? X
🤦 Create in:	AcctDomain.msk.qsft/Amsterdam/Users	
<u>F</u> irst name:		
Last name:		
Full name:		
Display name:		
User logon name:		
	@AcctDomain.msk.qsft 📃	
User logon name (pre-	Windows 2000):	
ACCTDOMAIN\		
	< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Cancel H	elp

The policy information is also displayed whenever you supply a property value that violates a policy restriction. The wizard cannot proceed until you enter an acceptable value.

For step-by-step instructions on how to create user accounts, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Create a user account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Finding a User Account

To find a user account, right-click the container you want to search and click **Find**. In the **Find** window, select **Users** from the **Find** list, specify your search criteria, and start the search. In the search results list, you can right-click user accounts and use commands on the shortcut menu to perform management tasks. For more information, see "Finding Objects" earlier in this document.

For step-by-step instructions on how to search for user accounts, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Find a user account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Copying a User Account

To create a copy of a user account, right-click the account, click **Copy**, and then follow the instructions in the wizard. The first step of the wizard looks as shown in the following figure.

Copy Object - User
Create in: AcctDomain.msk.qsft/Amsterdam/Users
Eirst name:
Last name:
Full name:
Display name:
User logon name:
@AcctDomain.msk.qsft
User logon name (pre-Windows 2000):
ACCTDOMAIN
< <u>B</u> ack. <u>N</u> ext > Cancel Help

The copy of a user account belongs to the same Windows groups as that (original) user account.

For step-by-step instructions on how to copy a user account, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Copy a user account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Modifying User Account Properties

To modify user account properties, right-click the account and click **Properties**. You can make changes to user account properties in the **Properties** dialog box, shown in the following figure.

rie Fortuyn Proper	ties		?
Member Of Dial- Terminal So Additional Accour	in Environment ervices Profile ht Info S Managed	Sessions Resources [Remote Control Object Administration
Adrie For	Account Pronie	Telephones	: Urganization
<u>F</u> irst name:	Adrie	Initials:	
Last name:	Fortuyn		
Display name:	Adrie Fortuyn		
Description:	Demo user account fo	r Quick Connec	et 3.1 Basic Ev
		1 [
Lelephone number:	+31 20 172-023-39		Uther
E- <u>m</u> ail:			
<u>W</u> eb page:	J		Othe <u>r</u>
	K Cancel	Apply	Help

In the **Properties** dialog box, some property labels may be displayed as hyperlinks. The hyperlink indicates that ActiveRoles Server enforces certain policy restrictions on the property. To examine policy details, click the hyperlink: the policy information is displayed (see "Getting Policy-related Information" earlier in this document).

The policy information is also displayed whenever you supply a property value that violates a policy restriction. Property changes cannot be applied until you enter an acceptable value.

You can use the **Properties** dialog box to view or modify any property of the user account: go to the **Object** tab and click **Advanced Properties**. In the **Advanced Properties** window you can manage all properties, including those that cannot be accessed via the **Properties** dialog box itself.

You can also display the **Advanced Properties** window as follows: right-click the user account and select **All Tasks | Advanced Properties**.



In the console, you can select multiple user accounts, right-click the selection, click **Properties**, and then modify properties of all the selected accounts collectively via the **Properties** dialog box.

For step-by-step instructions on how to manage properties of user accounts, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Modify user account properties** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Renaming a User Account

To rename a user account, right-click the account and click **Rename**. Type a new name and press ENTER. This displays the **Rename User** dialog box, shown in the following figure. In the **Rename User** dialog box, you can change the user's first name, last name, display name, and logon name.

🎸 Rename User			? ×
Full name:	Adrie Fort		
Fjrst name:	Adrie		
Last name:	Fortuyn		
Display name:	Adrie Fortuyn		
<u>User logon name:</u> AFortuynA0B3D9B		@AcctDomain.msk.qsft	•
<u>User logon name (p</u> ACCTDOMAIN\	re-Windows 200	D <u>:</u> AFortuynA0B3D9B	
		Car	ncel

In the **Rename User** dialog box, hyperlinks are used to indicate the properties controlled by ActiveRoles Server policies (see "Getting Policy-related Information" earlier in this document).

For step-by-step instructions on how to rename user accounts, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Rename a user account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Disabling and Enabling a User Account

A user account can be disabled as a security measure to prevent a particular user from logging on, instead of deleting the user account.

To disable a user account, right-click the account and click **Disable Account**. To enable a user account, right-click a disabled account and click **Enable Account**. The **Enable Account** command only appears

on disabled accounts. Disabled user accounts are marked with the following icon: 🞪

For step-by-step instructions on how to disable and enable user accounts, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Disable a user account** and **How To/Manage User Accounts/Enable a disabled user account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Resetting User Password

To reset the password for a user account, right-click the account and click **Reset Password**. This displays the **Reset Password** dialog box, shown in the following figure. In the **Reset Password** dialog box, it is possible to generate passwords, set password options, and unlock the account if it is locked out. To generate a password, click the button next to the **New Password** box.

🎸 Reset Passwor	d		<u>?</u> ×
New <u>p</u> assword:	•••••		🎐 🔣
Confirm password:	•••••		
☑ User <u>m</u> ust chan	ge password at next logon		
🔲 User canno <u>t</u> ch	ange password		
Password neve	r <u>e</u> xpires		
C Account locked	out	OK	Cancel

For step-by-step instructions on how to reset a password, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Reset a user password** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Adding User Accounts to Groups

To add user accounts to groups, select the accounts, right-click the selection, and click **Add to a group**. This displays the **Select Objects** dialog box where you can select the groups to which you want to add the accounts.

In the **Select Objects** dialog box, you can select groups from the list or type group names, separating them with semicolons. Use the **Check Names** button to verify the names you type. If ActiveRoles Server cannot find a group, it prompts you to correct the name, as shown in the following figure.



Quest ActiveRoles Server

You can also add a user account to groups by modifying the group membership list on the **Member Of** tab in the **Properties** dialog box. To display the **Properties** dialog box, right-click the user account and click **Properties**.

The **Member Of** tab lists the groups to which the account belongs, as shown in the following figure. If the **Show nested groups** check box is selected, the list also includes the groups to which the account belongs owing to group nesting.

The **Temporal Membership Settings** button can be used to specify the date and time when the user should be added or removed from the selected groups. For more information about this feature, see "Using Temporal Group Memberships" later in this document.

Adrian H. Fairhead (_BC Company-6) Properties			
Terminal Services Profile Object Services Additional Account Info Services Managed Resources Services Administration			
General Address Account Profile Telephones Organization			
Member Of Dial-in Environment Sessions Remote Control			
Member of (3 entries):			
Name Active Directory Folder			
Ge-International Services BesDomain lab.local/ABC Company/Liro			
Comman Users ResDomain.lab.local/Users			
Add <u>R</u> emove <u>Temporal Membership Settings </u>			
Show pending group memberships			
Primary group: Domain Users <u>Set Primary Group</u> There is no need to change Primary group unless you have Macintosh clients or POSIX-compliant applications.			
Cancel Apply Help			

On the **Member Of** tab, you can manage groups directly from the list of groups. To manage a group, right-click it, and use commands on the shortcut menu.

You can add the user account to groups by clicking **Add** on the **Member Of** tab. This displays the **Select Objects** dialog box, allowing you to select the groups to which you want to add the user account.



When you select multiple user accounts, the **Member Of** tab lists the groups to which all the selected accounts belong. If one of the accounts does not belong to a given group, that group does not appear in the list.

For step-by-step instructions on how to add users to a group, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Add a user account to a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Removing a User Account from Groups

To remove a user account from groups, right-click the user account, click **Properties**, and go to the **Member Of** tab. On the **Member Of** tab, select groups from the list and click **Remove**.

For step-by-step instructions on how to remove users from a group, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Remove a user account from a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Changing a User's Primary Group

The user's primary group applies only to users who log on to the network through Services for Macintosh, or to users who run POSIX-compliant applications. If you are not using these services, there is no need to change the primary group from Domain Users, which is the default setting.

To change a user's primary group, right-click the account, click **Properties**, and go to the **Member Of** tab. On the **Member Of** tab, select a group from the list and click the **Set Primary Group** button.



Note that only a global or universal security group can be set as the primary group. If you select a group with group scope set to Domain local, or a distribution group, the **Set Primary Group** button is unavailable.

For step-by-step instructions on how to change a user's primary group, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Change a user's primary group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Performing Exchange Tasks on a User Account

To perform Exchange tasks on a user account, right-click the account, click **Exchange Tasks**, and follow the instructions in the Exchange Task Wizard.

The Exchange Task Wizard helps you manage Exchange 200x recipients by providing a set of tasks that apply to the selected account. The list of tasks looks similar to that shown in the following figure.

Exchange Task Wizard	? ×
Available Tasks The following is a list of tasks that can be applied to one or more of the selected objects. Select the desired task and click Next.	8
Select a task to perform:	
🙀 Delete Mailbox	
🖓 Move Mailbox	
Hemove Exchange Attributes	
– Task Description	
Move selected mailboxes to a different server	
< <u>B</u> ack <u>Next></u> Cancel	Help

For more information, see "Exchange Tasks on User Accounts" later in this document.

For step-by-step instructions on how to perform Exchange tasks on user accounts, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Perform Exchange tasks** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Moving User Accounts

To move user accounts to another container, select the accounts, right-click the selection, and then click **Move**. In the **Move** dialog box, select the container to which you want to move the accounts.



Microsoft Management Console version 2.0 or later provides the drag-and-drop function for moving objects. To move user accounts, you can drag the selection from the details pane to a destination container in the console tree.

For step-by-step instructions on how to move user accounts between directory folders, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Move a user account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Exporting and Importing User Accounts

With the ActiveRoles Server console, you can export user accounts to an XML file and then import them from that file to populate a container in a different domain. The export and import operations provide a way to relocate user accounts between domains.

To export user accounts, select them, right-click the selection, and select **All Tasks | Export**. In the **Export Objects** dialog box, specify the file where you want to save the data, and click **Save**.

To import user accounts, right-click the container where you want to place the accounts, and then click **Import**. In the **Import Directory Objects** dialog box, select the file to which the user accounts were exported, and click **Open**.

For step-by-step instructions on how to export and import user accounts, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Export a user account** and **How To/Manage User Accounts/Import a user account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Deleting User Accounts

To delete user accounts, select them, right-click the selection, and click **Delete**. Then, click **Yes** to confirm the deletion. If you select multiple user accounts, clicking **Delete** displays the **Delete Objects** dialog box. To delete all the selected accounts, select the **Apply to all items** check box, and then click **Yes**.



Deleting a user account is an irreversible operation. A new user account with the same name as a deleted user account does not automatically assume the permissions and memberships of the deleted account. For this reason, it is advisable to disable rather than delete accounts.

For step-by-step instructions on how to delete user accounts, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Move a user account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

3

Group Management

- About Groups
- Group Management Tasks
- Using Temporal Group Memberships

About Groups

Groups are Active Directory objects used to collect users, contacts, computers, and other groups into manageable units. There are three kinds of groups:

- **Security groups** Used to manage user and computer access to shared network resources. When assigning permissions to access resources, administrators assign permissions to security groups rather than to individual users.
- **Distribution groups** Used as e-mail distribution lists. Distribution groups have no security function.
- **Query-Based Distribution groups** Used also as e-mail distribution lists but the difference is that members of such a group are not specified statically. Membership of these groups is built in dynamic manner using LDAP queries.

In this document, security and distribution groups are collectively referred to as *groups*. As for Query-based distribution groups, these are considered a separate category of groups.

Each group has a scope: universal, global, or domain local.

- **Universal** groups can include groups and accounts from any domain in the domain tree or forest, and can be granted permissions in any domain in the domain tree or forest.
- **Global** groups can only include groups and accounts from the domain in which the group is defined. Global groups can be granted permissions in any domain in the forest.
- **Domain local** groups can include groups and accounts from other domains. These groups can only be granted permissions within the domain in which the group is defined.

A group can be a member of another group. This is referred to as *group nesting*. Group nesting increases the number of affected member accounts and thus consolidates group management. Accounts that reside in a group nested within another group are indirect members of the nesting group.

ActiveRoles Server provides the facility to perform administrative tasks such as create copy, rename, modify, and delete groups. It can also be used to add and remove members from groups and perform Exchange tasks on groups.

The following section describes how to use the ActiveRoles Server console to manage groups. You can also use the ActiveRoles Server Web Interface to perform group management tasks.

Group Management Tasks

This section covers the following tasks:

- Creating a group
- Finding a group
- Copying a group
- Modifying group properties
- Changing group type and group scope
- Renaming a group
- Assigning a manager over a group
- Adding members to a group

- Removing members from a group
- Performing Exchange tasks on a group
- Moving groups
- Exporting and importing groups
- Deleting groups
- Administering query-based distribution groups
- Administering dynamic (rules-based) groups
- Publishing a group to Self-Service Manager

Creating a Group

You can create a group as follows: in the console tree, right-click the container where you want to add the group, select **New | Group**, and then follow the instructions in the wizard.

In the wizard, some property labels may be displayed as hyperlinks. In the following figure, these are **Group name** and **Group name (pre-Windows 2000)**. The hyperlink indicates that ActiveRoles Server enforces certain policy restrictions on the property. To examine policy details, click the hyperlink: the policy information is displayed (see "Getting Policy-related Information" earlier in this document).

New Object - Group	? ×
Create in: ResDomain.msk.qsft/ABC Company/Groups	
Group name:	
Group name (pre-Windows 2000);	
	1
Description:	
Group scope Group type Group type	
<u>G</u> lobal <u>D</u> istribution	
© <u>U</u> niversal	
	J
< <u>Back</u> <u>Next</u> > Cancel	Help

The policy information is also displayed whenever you supply a property value that violates a policy restriction. The wizard cannot proceed until you enter an acceptable value.

For step-by-step instructions on how to create groups, see **How To/Manage Groups/Create a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Finding a Group

To find a group, right-click the container you want to search, and click **Find**. In the **Find** window, select **Groups** from the **Find** list, specify your search criteria, and start the search. In the search results list, you can right-click groups and use commands on the shortcut menu to perform management tasks. For more information, see "Finding Objects" earlier in this document.

For step-by-step instructions on how to search for groups, see **How To/Manage Groups/Find a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Copying a Group

To create a copy of a group, right-click the group, click **Copy**, and follow the instructions in the wizard. The first step of the wizard looks as shown in the following figure.

Copy Object - Group	? ×
Create in: AcctDomain.msk.qsft/Amsterdam/Groups	
Group name:	
l I	
Group name (pre-Windows 2000);	
, Description:	ľ
Group scope C Domain local G Security	
Giobal C Distribution	
< <u>B</u> ack. <u>N</u> ext > Cancel	Help

The copy contains the same permission settings as the original group. The Copy Object - Group wizard allows you to modify the membership list of the new group.



While copying a group, the ActiveRoles Server console does not allow you to change the group scope or the group type.

For step-by-step instructions on how to copy a group, see **How To/Manage Groups/Copy a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.
Modifying Group Properties

To modify group properties, right-click the group and click **Properties**. You can make changes to group properties using the **Properties** dialog box, shown in the following figure.

AMS Sales Properties		<u>? ×</u>
Managed By General	Object Members	Administration Member Of
🧟 AMS Sales		
Group name (pre-Wind	ows 2000): AMS S	alesA0B3D9B
D <u>e</u> scription: gro	up for Quick Connect 3	.1 Basic Evaluation Scenario
Group scope C Domain local G Global C Universal	Group © g	p type jecurity Distri <u>b</u> ution
Notes:		A V
 OK	Cancel	Apply Help

In the **Properties** dialog box, some property labels may be displayed as hyperlinks. The hyperlink indicates that ActiveRoles Server enforces certain policy restrictions on the property. To examine policy details, click the hyperlink: the policy information is displayed (see "Getting Policy-related Information" earlier in this document).

The policy information is also displayed whenever you supply a property value that violates a policy restriction. Property changes cannot be applied until you enter an acceptable value.

You can use the **Properties** dialog box to view or modify any property of the group: go to the **Object** tab and click **Advanced Properties**. In the **Advanced Properties** window you can manage all properties, including those that cannot be accessed via the **Properties** dialog box itself.

You can also display the **Advanced Properties** window as follows: right-click the group and select **All Tasks | Advanced Properties**.



In the console, you can select multiple groups, right-click the selection, click **Properties**, and then modify properties of all the selected groups collectively via the **Properties** dialog box.

For step-by-step instructions on how to manage group properties, see **How To/Manage Groups/Modify group properties** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Changing Group Type and Group Scope

Group type can be changed from Security to Distribution, and vice versa, if there are no pre-Windows 2000 domain controllers in the domain (native-mode domain).

It is forbidden to change group scope in a domain with pre-Windows 2000 domain controllers (mixed-mode domain). The following conversions are allowed in a native-mode domain:

- **Global to Universal** Only allowed if the group being converted is not a member of another group with global scope.
- **Domain Local to Universal** Only allowed if the group being converted does not contain a member that is itself another group with domain local scope.

To change group scope or group type, right-click the group, click **Properties**, and go to the **General** tab in the **Properties** dialog box, shown in the following figure. On the **General** tab, click the group type in the **Group type** area or click the group scope under **Group scope**.

AMS Sales Properties		<u>? ×</u>
Managed By General	Object Members	Administration Member Of
AMS Sales		
Group name (pre-Windo	<u>ws 2000):</u> AMS Se	alesA0B3D9B
Description: grou	up for Quick Connect 3.	1 Basic Evaluation Scenario
E- <u>m</u> ail:		
Group scope	Group	type
C Domain local	• <u>s</u>	ecurity
O <u>G</u> lobal	00	listri <u>b</u> ution
Universal		
<u>N</u> otes:		
		Ă
OK	Cancel	Apply Help

For step-by-step instructions on how to convert groups to another type, see **How To/Manage Groups/Convert a group to another group type** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

For step-by-step instructions on how to change group scope, see **How To/Manage Groups/Change group scope** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Renaming a Group

To rename a group, right-click the group, and then click **Rename**. Type a new name and press ENTER. This displays the **Rename Group** dialog box, shown in the following figure. In the **Rename Group** dialog box, you can change the group name and group name (pre-Windows 2000).

🎸 Rename Group	<u>? ×</u>
Group name:	
AMS Sales	
Group name (pre-Windows 2000):	
AMS SalesA0B3D9B	
	OK Cancel

In the **Rename Group** dialog box, hyperlinks are used to indicate the properties controlled by ActiveRoles Server policies (see "Getting Policy-related Information" earlier in this document).

For step-by-step instructions on how to rename groups, see **How To/Manage Groups/Rename a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Assigning a Manager over a Group

To assign a manager over a group, right-click the group, click **Properties**, and go to the **Managed By** tab in the **Properties** dialog box, shown in the following figure. On the **Managed By** tab, click **Change** and select the user or contact to designate as the manager.

AMS Sales Properties		? ×
Object General M	Publish S Administration embers Member Of Managed By	
<u>N</u> ame:	AcctDomain.msk.qsft/Amsterdam/Users/Betje Kor <u>Ch</u> ange <u>P</u> roperties <u>Clear</u> <u>M</u> anager can update membership list	-
Office:		-
<u>S</u> treet:		
⊆ity:	Amsterdam	
State/p <u>r</u> ovince:		
Country/region:		
Telephone number:	+31 20 319-576-39	
Eax number:		
S <u>e</u> condary owners: 	Johan Nipius;Marc Beerda .	
OK	Cancel Apply Help	

If you select **Manager can update membership list**, the manager can use ActiveRoles Server to add and remove members from the group.

It is possible to assign multiple group owners, to load balance the management of the group. To assign additional owners to the group, click the button next to the **Secondary owners** box. Group owners can be given the same rights over the group as the manager. For example, selecting the check box beneath the **Secondary owners** box gives the secondary owners the authority to add or remove members from the group.

It is possible to assign management of the group to another group: you can select a group in the **Select Objects** dialog box that you use to specify the manager or a secondary owner. This enables every member of the group to act as the manager or secondary owner.

For step-by-step instructions on how to assign a manager over a group, see **How To/Manage Groups/Assign a manager over a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Adding Members to a Group

Depending on its scope, a group may contain members (users, groups, computers, contacts) from anywhere in the forest, or only members from its own domain.

To add members to a group, right-click the group, click **Properties**, and go to the **Members** tab in the **Properties** dialog box. On the **Members** tab, click **Add**. This displays the **Select Objects** dialog box where you can select the objects you want to add to the group.

In the **Select Objects** dialog box, you can select objects from the list or type object names. Use the **Check Names** button to verify the names you type. If ActiveRoles Server cannot find an object, it prompts you to correct the name.

The **Members** tab lists objects that belong to the group. If the **Show indirect members** check box is selected, the list also includes the objects that belong to the group because of group nesting.

The **Temporal Membership Settings** button can be used to specify the date and time when the selected members should be added or removed from the group. For more information about this feature, see "Using Temporal Group Memberships" later in this document.

_GrpBC Company-1 Pro	perties			? ×
Managed By General	Dbject Member	s	Administra 😽 Member	ation Of
General Members (18 entries): Name A Adrian H. Fairheau Andrew E. Jones Andrew E. Jones Anita Eme Hinkley Carrie Rob Alexan Danny V. File [B Daphne Men Tall Emie Joh Lee [B Gwen Men Stone Jabelle X. Brown Jasabelle X. Brown Jasabelle X. Brown	Member [BC Comp BC Compa [BC Compa C Company-1 C Company-5 C Company-5 [BC Compa (BC Compa reery [BC C	S Active Dire ResDomai ResDomai ResDomai ResDomai ResDomai ResDomai ResDomai ResDomai	Member in Jab. Jocal/ABC (in Jab. Jocal/ABC (Of Comp Comp Comp Comp Comp Comp Comp Comp
Karrie E. Barber (BC Company	ResDomai	in.lab.local/ABC (
Add <u>B</u> Show indirect meming Show pending meming	emove <u>Te</u> r bers ibers	mporal Mer	nbership Settings	
C OK	Cancel		Apply	Help

On the **Members** tab, you can manage user accounts and other objects directly from the list of members. To manage a group member, right-click the member and use commands on the shortcut menu.



When you select multiple groups, the **Members** tab lists the objects that belong to each of the selected groups. If a given object does not belong to one of the selected groups, then that object does not appear in the list.

For step-by-step instructions on how to add members to groups, see **How To/Manage Groups/Add a member to a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Removing Members from a Group

To remove members from a group, right-click the group, click **Properties**, and go to the **Members** tab in the **Properties** dialog box. On the **Members** tab, select members from the list and click **Remove**.

For step-by-step instructions on how to remove members from groups, see **How To/Manage Groups/Remove a member from a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Performing Exchange Tasks on a Group

To perform Exchange tasks on a group, right-click the group, click **Exchange Tasks**, and follow the instructions in the Exchange Task Wizard.

The Exchange Task Wizard helps you manage Exchange 200x recipients by providing a set of tasks that apply to the selected group. The list of tasks looks similar to that shown in the following figure.

Exchange Task Wizard	? ×
Available Tasks The following is a list of tasks that can be applied to one or more of the selected objects. Select the desired task and click Next.	8
Select a task to perform:	
Delete E-mail Addresses	
🛅 Hide Membership	
Task Description Prevent viewing the membership of each selected group	
< <u>B</u> ack <u>Next></u> Cancel	Help

For more information, see "Exchange Tasks on Groups" later in this document.

For step-by-step instructions on how to perform exchange tasks on groups, see **How To/Manage Groups/Perform Exchange tasks** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Moving Groups

To move groups to another container, select the groups, right-click the selection, and click **Move**. In the **Move** dialog box, select the container to which you want to move the groups.



Microsoft Management Console version 2.0 or later provides the drag-and-drop function for moving objects. To move a group, you can drag it from the details pane to a destination container in the console tree.

For step-by-step instructions on how to move groups between directory folders, see **How To/Manage Groups/Move a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Exporting and Importing Groups

With the ActiveRoles Server console, you can export groups to an XML file and then import them from that file to populate a container in a different domain. The export and import operations provide a way to relocate groups between domains.

To export groups, select them, right-click the selection, and select **All Tasks | Export**. In the **Export Objects** dialog box, specify the file where you want to save the data, and click **Save**.

To import groups, right-click the container where you want to place the groups, and then click **Import**. In the **Import Directory Objects** dialog box, select the file to which the groups were exported, and click **Open**.

For step-by-step instructions on how to export and import a group, see **How To/Manage Groups/Export a group** and **How To/Manage Groups/Import a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Deleting Groups

To delete groups, select them, right-click the selection, and click **Delete**. Then, click **Yes** to confirm the deletion. If you select multiple groups, clicking **Delete** displays the **Delete Objects** dialog box. To delete all the selected groups, select the **Apply to all items** check box, and then click **Yes**.



Deleting a group is an irreversible operation. A new group with the same name as a deleted group does not automatically assume the permissions and memberships of the deleted group. When recreating a deleted group, you need to manually add all permissions and memberships.

For step-by-step instructions on how to delete groups, see **How To/Manage Groups/Delete a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Administering Query-based Distribution Groups

Query-based distribution group is type of distribution group that is introduced in Exchange Server 2003. The difference from the usual distribution group is that members of a query-based group are not statically placed into it. E-mail is propagated among the members of the group, but only among those of them who is currently in the state to comply with the specified LDAP query of this distribution group.

You can create a query-based distribution group as follows: in the console tree, right-click the container where you want to add the group, select **New | Query-based Distribution Group**, and then follow the instructions in the wizard. The following figure shows the step of the wizard where you can set up a query.

New Object - Query-based Distribution group	×
Create in: ResDomain.msk.qsft/ABC Company/Groups	_
Apply filter to recipients in and below:	
ResDomain.msk.qsft/ABC Company Change	
Filter Include in this query-based distribution group: Users with Exchange mailbox Lesers with external e-mail addresses Mail-enabled Groups Contacts with external e-mail addresses Mail-enabled Public folders Customize filter	
< <u>B</u> ack <u>Mext</u> > Cancel Help	

On this page, you can choose between predefined filters and custom filter. If select **Custom filter**, click **Customize** to configure the filter. This displays the **Custom Search** window where you can specify your search criteria.

You can manage a query-based distribution group in much the same way as you do with regular distribution groups: right-click the group and then select a command on the shortcut menu.

For step-by-step instructions on how to manage query based distribution groups, see **How To/Manage Groups/Managing a query-based distribution group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Administering Dynamic (Rules-based) Groups

ActiveRoles Server provides the capability to automatically keep group membership lists up to date, eliminating the need to add and remove members manually. To automate the maintenance of group membership lists, ActiveRoles Server employs the following features:

- Rules-based mechanism that automatically adds and removes objects to groups whenever object attributes change in Active Directory.
- Flexible membership criteria that enable both query-based and static population of groups.

In ActiveRoles Server, rules-based groups are referred to as *dynamic groups*. The groups that have no membership rules specified are referred to as *basic groups*. Any security or distribution group can be converted to dynamic group by adding membership rules.

You can create a dynamic group by managing a basic group as follows: right-click the group, click **Convert to Dynamic Group**, select a rule type, and then configure a rule. For step-by-step instructions, see **How To/Manage Groups/Add a membership rule to a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.



In the ActiveRoles Server console, dynamic groups are marked with this icon: 🚮

When you convert a basic group to a dynamic group, the group loses all members that were added to the group when it was basic. This is because the membership list of a dynamic group is entirely under the control of membership rules.

Once membership rules are added to a group, the group only includes the objects that comply with the membership rules. ActiveRoles Server overrides any changes made directly to the membership list by any administrative tool.



A special note on the **General** tab makes it possible to distinguish between dynamic groups and basic groups when using administrative tools other than ActiveRoles Server.

For dynamic groups, the **Properties** dialog box includes the **Membership Rules** tab, as shown in the following figure. You can use this tab to examine, add, modify, or remove membership rules.

The **Members** tab for a dynamic group cannot be used to manage the membership list. It is only used to display a list of group members.

MS Sales Propert	ies	?
Member Of General	Managed By 📗 C 😽 Membership	Ibject Administration Rules Members
Membership rules	: Туре	Folder
Ag Users	Include by Query	AcctDomain.msk.qsft/Am
A <u>d</u> d	<u>R</u> emove View/	Edit
Service to evalua	te and apply rule change	<u>s:</u>
COMP2.ResDon	nain.msk.qsft	•
[OK Cancel	Apply Help

You can return a dynamic group to basic state as follows: right-click the group and click **Convert to Basic Group**. Then, click **Yes** to confirm the conversion. This operation removes all membership rules from the group. The group membership list remains intact as of the time of the conversion.

For more information about dynamic groups, refer to the "Dynamic Groups Management" section in the *ActiveRoles Server Administrator Guide*.

Publishing a Group to Self-Service Manager

You can publish a group to provide end-users with controlled access to their group memberships through the Self-Service Manager Web Interface. Publishing a group makes the group joinable by other people based on owner approval. Self-Service Manager enables users to submit requests to join or leave published groups, while ensuring that requests are granted only after approval by group owners.

To publish a group to Self-Service Manager, right-click the group and click **Publish**. This displays a dialog box where you can view or change the group description, keywords and notes, as well as specify who you want to approve changes to the group:

🎸 Publish Grou	ip to Self-Service Manager	? ×
🕵 ams.	Admins	
Description:	Demo group	
Keywords:	Amsterdam	
<u>N</u> otes:		
		<u> </u>
		-
Changes to this		
	group require:	
Approval	by the primary owner (manager) or the group	
🗌 Approval	by a secondary owner of the group	
	Publish	Cancel

Review and, if necessary, change the settings on the **Publish Group to Self-Service Manager** dialog box, and then click the **Publish** button to start the Publish operation.

This dialog box allows you to view, change, or configure the following settings:

- **Description** Review or change the text describing the group. This text helps users distinguish the group in the Self-Service Web Interface.
- **Keywords** These are words or phrases most likely to describe the group to someone looking for it. The keywords assigned to a group help users find the group in the Self-Service Web Interface. Click the button next to the **Keywords** box to add, change, or remove keywords.
- **Notes** Review or change the comment text on the group. This text helps distinguish the group in address lists displayed by e-mail clients, such as Microsoft Outlook.

Two other options on this dialog box are used to specify whether any approval decisions are required when users attempt to add or remove themselves from the group using ActiveRoles Server:

- Approval by the primary owner (manager) of the group When this check box is selected, ActiveRoles Server adds or removes a group member only after this is approved by the manager of the group. You can view or change the manager setting on the Managed By tab in the **Properties** dialog box for the group.
- **Approval by a secondary owner of the group** When this check box is selected, ActiveRoles Server adds or removes a member only after this is approved by one of the secondary owners of the group. You can view or change the list of secondary owners on the **Managed By** tab in the **Properties** dialog box for the group.

With any of these options selected, ActiveRoles Server starts an approval workflow upon a request to add or remove a member from the group. The approval workflow is configured so that the request is stalled until the requested changes are approved.

When a group is published, the **Unpublish** command appears on the menu instead of the **Publish** command. By using the **Unpublish** command, you can stop publishing the group in Self-Service Manager.

The **Properties** dialog box for a group includes the **Publish** tab where you can see whether the group is published to Self-Service Manager:

MS Admins Properties
General Members Member Of Managed By Object S Publish Administration When a group is published, users can request self-membership in that group. S S
Group is published to Self-Service Manager
Changes to this group require: Approval by the primary owner (manager) of the group
Approval by a secondary owner of the group
OK Cancel Apply Help

From this tab you can publish or un-publish the group by selecting or clearing the check box. It is also possible to view or change approval options, which are the same as those in the **Publish Group to Self-Service Manager** dialog box.

Using Temporal Group Memberships

By using temporal group memberships, you can manage group memberships of objects such as user or computer accounts that need to be members of particular groups for only a certain time period. This feature of ActiveRoles Server gives you flexibility in deciding and tracking what objects need group memberships and for how long.

This section guides you through the tasks of managing temporal group memberships in the ActiveRoles Server console. If you are authorized to view and modify group membership lists, then you can add, view and remove temporal group members as well as view and modify temporal membership settings on group members.

Adding Temporal Members

A temporal member of a group is an object, such as a user, computer or group, scheduled to be added or removed from the group. You can add and configure temporal members using the ActiveRoles Server console.

To add temporal members of a group

- 1. In the ActiveRoles Server console, right-click the group and click **Properties**.
- 2. On the Members tab in the Properties dialog box, click Add.
- 3. In the Select Objects dialog box, click Temporal Membership Settings.
- 4. In the **Temporal Membership Settings** dialog box, choose the appropriate options, and then click **OK**:
 - To have the temporal members added to the group on a certain date in the future, select **On this date** under **Add to the group**, and choose the date and time you want.
 - To have the temporal members added to the group at once, select **Now** under **Add to the group**.
 - To have the temporal members removed from the group on a certain date, select **On this date** under **Remove from the group**, and choose the date and time you want.
 - To retain the temporal members in the group for indefinite time, select **Never** under **Remove from the group**.
- 5. In the **Select Objects** dialog box, type or select the names of the objects you want to make temporal members of the group, and click **OK**.
- 6. Click **Apply** in the **Properties** dialog box for the group.



- To add temporal members of a group, you must be delegated the authority to add or remove members from the group. The appropriate authority can be delegated by applying the Groups -Add/Remove Members Access Template.
- You can make an object a temporal member of particular groups by managing properties of the object rather than properties of the groups. Open the **Properties** dialog box for that object, and then, on the **Member Of** tab, click **Add**. In the **Select Objects** dialog box, specify the temporal membership settings and supply the names of the groups as appropriate for your situation.

Viewing Temporal Members

The list of group members displayed by the ActiveRoles Server console makes it possible to distinguish between regular group members and temporal group members. It is also possible to hide or display so-called *pending members*, the temporal members that are scheduled to be added to the group in the future but are not actual members of the group so far.

To view temporal members of a group

- 1. In the ActiveRoles Server console, right-click the group and click **Properties**.
- 2. Examine the list on the Members tab in the Properties dialog box:
 - An icon of a small clock overlays the icon for the temporal members.
 - If the **Show pending members** check box is selected, the list also includes the temporal members that are not yet added to the group. The icons identifying such members are shown in orange.

The list of group memberships for a particular object makes it possible to distinguish between the groups in which the object is a regular member and the groups in which the object is a temporal member. It is also possible to hide or display so-called *pending group memberships*, the groups to which the object is scheduled to be added in the future.

To view groups in which an object is a temporal member

- 1. In the ActiveRoles Server console, right-click the object and click **Properties**.
- 2. Examine the list on the **Member Of** tab in the **Properties** dialog box:
 - An icon of a small clock overlays the icon for the groups in which the object is a temporal member.
 - If the **Show pending group memberships** check box is selected, the list also includes the groups to which the object is scheduled to be added in the future. The icons identifying such groups are shown in orange.

Rescheduling Temporal Group Memberships

The temporal membership settings on a group member include the *start time* and *end time* settings.

The start time setting specifies when the object is to be actually added to the group. This can be specific date and time or an indication that the object should be added to the group right away.

The end time setting specifies when the object is to be removed from the group. This can be specific date and time or an indication that the object should not be removed from the group.

You can view or modify both the start time and end time settings using the ActiveRoles Server console.

To view or modify the start or end time setting for a member of a group

- 1. In the ActiveRoles Server console, right-click the group and click **Properties**.
- 2. In the list on the **Members** tab in the **Properties** dialog box, click the member and then click the **Temporal Membership Settings** button.
- 3. Use the **Temporal Membership Settings** dialog box to view or modify the start or end time settings.

The **Temporal Membership Settings** dialog box provides the following options:

- Add to the group | Now Indicates that the object should be added to the group at once.
- Add to the group | On this date Indicates the date and time when the object should be added to the group.
- **Remove from the group | Never** Indicates that the object should not be removed from the group.
- **Remove from the group | On this date** Indicates the date and time when the object should be removed from the group.

Regular members have the **Add to group** and **Remove from group** options set to **Already added** and **Never**, respectively. You can set a particular date for any of these options in order to convert a regular member to a temporal member.



- You can view or modify the start time and end time settings by managing an object rather than groups in which the object has memberships. Open the **Properties** dialog box for that object, and then, on the **Member Of** tab, select the group for which you want to manage the object's start or end time setting and click **Temporal Membership Settings**.
- On the Members or Member Of tab, you can change the start or end time setting for multiple members or groups at a time. From the list on the tab, select two or more items and click Temporal Membership Settings. Then, in the Temporal Membership Settings dialog box, select check boxes to indicate the settings to change and make the changes you want.

Removing Temporal Members

You can remove temporal group members in the same way as regular group members. Removing a temporal member of a group deletes the temporal membership settings for that object with respect to that group. As a result, the object will not be added to the group. If the object already belongs to the group at the time of removal, then it is removed from the group.

To remove a temporal member of a group

- 1. In the ActiveRoles Server console, right-click the group, and then click **Properties**.
- 2. On the **Members** tab in the **Properties** dialog box, click the member, click **Remove**, and then click **Apply**.



You can remove an object that is a temporal member of a group by managing the object rather than the group. Open the **Properties** dialog box for that object, and then, on the **Member Of** tab, select the group from the list and click **Remove**.

4

Computer Account Management

- About Computer Accounts
- Computer Account Management Tasks

About Computer Accounts

Computer accounts are Active Directory objects used to represent physical computers. Computer accounts allow computers to join the domain, and control their access to resources on the network. The operating system uses computer account information to determine access permissions for a computer.

ActiveRoles Server provides the facility to perform administrative tasks such as create, modify, and delete computer accounts. ActiveRoles Server can also be used to disable and enable accounts, add and remove accounts from groups, and reset accounts.

The following section describes how to use the ActiveRoles Server console to manage computer accounts. You can also use the ActiveRoles Server Web Interface to perform management tasks on computer accounts.

Computer Account Management Tasks

This section covers the following tasks:

- Creating a computer account
- Finding a computer account
- Modifying computer account properties
- Disabling and enabling a computer account
- Resetting a computer account
- Adding computer accounts to groups
- Removing a computer account from groups
- Moving computer accounts
- Exporting and importing computer accounts
- Deleting computer accounts

Creating a Computer Account

You can create a computer account as follows: in the console tree, right-click the container where you want to add the account, select **New | Computer**, and then follow the instructions in the wizard.

In the wizard, some property labels may be displayed as hyperlinks. In the following figure, these are **Computer name** and the **Computer name (pre-Windows 2000)**. The hyperlink indicates that ActiveRoles Server enforces certain policy restrictions on the property. To examine policy details, click the hyperlink: the policy information is displayed (see "Getting Policy-related Information" earlier in this document).

New Object - Computer	?×
Create in: ResDomain.msk.qsft/Computers	
Computer name:	
Computer name (pre-Windows 2000);	
The following over a group and init this account to be a decaying	
The following user of group can join this computer to a domain.	
RESDOMAIN Administrator Change.	
Allow pre-Windows 2000 computers to use this account	
< <u>Back</u> <u>Next></u> Cancel	lelp

The policy information is also displayed whenever you supply a property value that violates a policy restriction. The wizard cannot proceed until you enter an acceptable value.

For step-by-step instructions on how to create computer accounts, see **How To/Manage Computer Accounts/Create a computer account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Finding a Computer Account

To find a computer account, right-click the container you want to search and click **Find**. In the **Find** window, select **Computers** from the **Find** list, specify your search criteria, and start the search. In the search results list, you can right-click computer accounts and use commands on the shortcut menu to perform management tasks. For more information, see "Finding Objects" earlier in this document.

For step-by-step instructions on how to search for computer accounts, see **How To/Manage Computer Accounts/Find a computer account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Modifying Computer Account Properties

To modify computer account properties, right-click the account, and then click **Properties**. You can make changes to computer account properties in the **Properties** dialog box, shown in the following figure.

COMP2 Properties	<u>?</u> ×
Managed By General	Dial-in Object Administration
Сомр.	2
Computer name (j	pre- <u>W</u> indows 2000): COMP2
D <u>N</u> S name:	COMP2.ResDomain.msk.qsft
<u>R</u> ole:	Workstation or Server
<u>D</u> escription:	
<u>C</u> reator:	Domain Admins
Trust comput	er for delegation
This se localsy servers	curity-sensitive option means that services running as stem on this computer can request services from other s
(OK Cancel Apply Help

In the **Properties** dialog box, some property labels may be displayed as hyperlinks. The hyperlink indicates that ActiveRoles Server enforces certain policy restrictions on the property. To examine policy details, click the hyperlink: the policy information is displayed (see "Getting Policy-related Information" earlier in this document).

The policy information is also displayed whenever you supply a property value that violates a policy restriction. Property changes cannot be applied until you enter an acceptable value.

You can use the **Properties** dialog box to view or modify any property of the computer account: go to the **Object** tab and click **Advanced Properties**. In the **Advanced Properties** window you can manage all properties, including those that cannot be accessed via the **Properties** dialog box itself.

You can also display the **Advanced Properties** window as follows: right-click the computer account and select **All Tasks | Advanced Properties**.



In the console, you can select multiple computer accounts, right-click the selection, click **Properties**, and then modify properties of all the selected accounts collectively via the **Properties** dialog box.

For step-by-step instructions on how to manage computer account properties, see **How To/Manage Computer Accounts/Modify computer account properties** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Disabling and Enabling a Computer Account

A computer account can be disabled as a security measure to prevent users from logging on to the computer, instead of deleting the computer account.

To disable a computer account, right-click the account and click **Disable Account**. To enable a computer account, right-click the account and click **Enable Account**. The **Enable Account** command only appears

on disabled accounts. Disabled computer accounts are marked with the following icon: 🌆

For step-by-step instructions on how to disable and enable computer accounts, see **How To/Manage Computer Accounts/Disable a computer account** and **How To/Manage Computer Accounts/Enable a disabled computer account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Resetting a Computer Account

A computer account is normally reset if the computer has been taken offline and completely reinstalled. Resetting the account allows the (rebuilt) computer to rejoin the domain using the same name. If the computer account is reset whenever the computer has not been reinstalled, the computer cannot authenticate in the domain.

To reset a computer account, right-click the account, and click **Reset Account**. This command resets the computer account password. The **Reset Account** command is not available on domain controller accounts: resetting the password for domain controllers using this method is not allowed.

Adding Computer Accounts to Groups

Adding a computer account to a group enables you to assign permissions to all computer accounts in the group, and to filter Group Policy settings on all accounts in the group.

To add computer accounts to groups, select the accounts, right-click the selection, and click **Add to a Group**. This displays the **Select Objects** dialog box where you can select the groups to which you want to add the accounts (see "Adding User Accounts to Groups" earlier in this document).

You can also add a computer account to groups by modifying the group membership list on the **Member Of** tab in the **Properties** dialog box. To display the **Properties** dialog box, right-click the computer account and click **Properties**.

Quest ActiveRoles Server

The **Member Of** tab lists the groups to which the computer account belongs, as shown in the following figure. If the **Show nested groups** check box is selected, the list also includes the groups to which the computer account belongs because of group nesting.

The **Temporal Membership Settings** button can be used to specify the date and time when the computer should be added or removed from the selected groups. For more information about this feature, see "Using Temporal Group Memberships" earlier in this document.

COMP2 Propertie	:5				? ×
Managed By	Dial-in	01	oject	1	Administration
General	Operating Syst	em	Memb	erUr	Location
Member of (2 er	ntries):				
Name 🛆		Active D)irectory F	older	
🗾 💆 Domain Co	omputers	dom.lab	.local/Use	ers	
A <u>d</u> d	<u>R</u> emove	T <u>e</u> mp	oral Mem	bership S	ettings
Show <u>n</u> este	Show nested groups				
Show pending group memberships					
Primary group: Domain Computers					
Set Primary Group There is no need to change Primary group unless you have Macintosh clients or POSIX-compliant applications.					
[OK	Cancel	A	pply	Help

On the **Member Of** tab, you can manage groups directly from the list of groups: right-click a group and use commands on the shortcut menu.

You can add the computer account to groups by clicking **Add** on the **Member Of** tab. This displays the **Select Objects** dialog box, allowing you to select the groups to which you want to add the computer account.



When you select multiple computer accounts, the **Member Of** tab lists the groups to which all the selected accounts belong. If one of the accounts does not belong to a given group, that group does not appear in the list.

For step-by-step instructions on how to add computer accounts to groups, see **How To/Manage Computer Accounts/Add a computer account to a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Removing a Computer Account from Groups

To remove a computer account from groups, right-click the account, click **Properties**, and go to the **Member Of** tab. On the **Member Of** tab, select groups from the list and click **Remove**.

For step-by-step instructions on how to remove computer accounts from a group, see **How To/Manage Computer Accounts/Remove a computer account from a group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Moving Computer Accounts

To move computer accounts to another container, select the accounts, right-click the selection, and then click **Move**. In the **Move** dialog box, select the container to which you want to move the accounts.



Microsoft Management Console version 2.0 or later provides the drag-and-drop function for moving objects. To move computer accounts, you can drag the selection from the details pane to a destination container in the console tree.

For step-by-step instructions on how to move computer accounts, see **How To/Manage Computer Accounts/Move a computer account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Exporting and Importing Computer Accounts

With the ActiveRoles Server console, you can export computer accounts to an XML file and then import them from that file to populate a container in a different domain. The export and import operations provide a way to relocate computer accounts between domains.

To export computer accounts, select them, right-click the selection, and select **All Tasks | Export**. In the **Export Objects** dialog box, specify the file where you want to save the data, and click **Save**.

To import computer accounts, right-click the container where you want to place the accounts, and then click **Import**. In the **Import Directory Objects** dialog box, select the file to which the computer accounts were exported, and click **Open**.

For step-by-step instructions on how to export and import user accounts, see **How To/Manage Computer Accounts/Export a computer account** and **How To/Manage Computer Accounts/Import a computer account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Deleting Computer Accounts

To delete computer accounts, select them, right-click the selection, and click **Delete**. Then, click **Yes** to confirm the deletion. If you select multiple accounts, clicking **Delete** displays the **Delete Objects** dialog box. To delete all the selected accounts, select the **Apply to all items** check box, and then click **Yes**.



Deleting a computer account is an irreversible operation. A new computer account with the same name as a deleted account cannot authenticate in the domain unless the administrator re-joins the computer to the domain. For this reason, it is recommended that you disable rather than delete computer accounts.

For step-by-step instructions on how to delete computer accounts, see **How To/Manage Computer Accounts/Delete a computer account** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

5

Organizational Unit Management

- About Organizational Units
- Organizational Unit Management Tasks

About Organizational Units

Organizational Units (OUs) are containers in Active Directory. OUs can contain user accounts, groups, computer accounts, and other OUs. An object can be included in only one OU.

When you expand the **Active Directory** node in the ActiveRoles Server console, the console tree displays icons representing domains. You can double-click a domain icon to see containers that are

defined in the domain. OUs are marked with the following icon:

When you select an OU in the console tree, the details pane lists objects included in the OU, and the **Action** menu provides commands to create new objects in the OU, search for objects in the OU, and manage OU properties.

The following section guides you through the ActiveRoles Server console to manage Organizational Units. You can also use the ActiveRoles Server Web Interface to perform management tasks on Organizational Units.

Organizational Unit Management Tasks

This section covers the following tasks:

- Creating an Organizational Unit
- Finding an Organizational Unit
- Modifying Organizational Unit properties
- Renaming an Organizational Unit
- Moving an Organizational Unit
- Deleting an Organizational Unit

Creating an Organizational Unit

You can create an OU as follows: in the console tree, right-click the domain or another OU, select **New** | **Organizational Unit**, and then follow the instructions in the wizard. The first page of the wizard looks as shown in the following figure.

New Objec	t - Organizal	ional Unit	<u>?</u> ×
3	Create in:	ResDomain.msk.qsft/ABC Company	
<u>Name:</u>			

Type the name for the new OU in the **Name** box and click **Next**. Then, click **Finish** to complete the operation.

For step-by-step instructions on how to create Organizational Units, see **How To/Manage Organizational Units/Create an Organizational Unit** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Finding an Organizational Unit

To find an Organizational Unit, select the domain you want to search, and click **Find**. In the **Find** window, select **Organizational Units** from the **Find** list, specify your search criteria, and start the search. In the search results list, you can right-click Organizational Units and use commands on the shortcut menu to perform management tasks. For more information, see "Finding Objects" earlier in this document.

For step-by-step instructions on how to search for Organizational Units, see **How To/Manage Organizational Units/Find an Organizational Unit** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Modifying Organizational Unit Properties

To modify properties of an OU, right-click the OU, and then click **Properties**. You can make changes to OU properties in the **Properties** dialog box, shown in the following figure.

Users Properties		<u>?</u> ×
General Managed By	🛛 Group Policy 🛛 Object 🛛 📓 Administration 🔪	
Jusers		
Description:	Demo organization unit for Quick Connect 3.1 Ba	sic
<u>S</u> treet:		
<u>C</u> ity:	New York	
State/pro <u>v</u> ince:		
Zip/Postal Code:		
Country/region:	UNITED STATES	•
(OK	Cancel Apply He	lp

In the **Properties** dialog box, some property labels may be displayed as hyperlinks. The hyperlink indicates that ActiveRoles Server enforces certain policy restrictions on the property. To examine policy details, click the hyperlink: the policy information is displayed (see "Getting Policy-related Information" earlier in this document).

The policy information is also displayed whenever you supply a property value that violates a policy restriction. Property changes cannot be applied until you enter an acceptable value.

You can use the **Properties** dialog box to view or modify any property of the Organizational Unit: go to the **Object** tab and click **Advanced Properties**. In the **Advanced Properties** window you can manage all properties, including those that cannot be accessed via the **Properties** dialog box itself.

You can also display the **Advanced Properties** window as follows: right-click the Organizational Unit and select **All Tasks | Advanced Properties**.

For step-by-step instructions on how to manage Organizational Unit properties, see **How To/Manage Organizational Units/Modify Organizational Unit properties** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Renaming an Organizational Unit

To rename an OU, right-click the OU, and click **Rename**. Type the new name and press ENTER.

For step-by-step instructions on how to rename Organizational Units, see **How To/Manage Organizational Units/Rename an Organizational Unit** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Moving an Organizational Unit

To move an OU, right-click the OU, and click **Move**. In the **Move** dialog box, select the container to which you want to move the OU.



Microsoft Management Console version 2.0 or later provides the drag-and-drop function for moving objects. To move an OU, you can drag it to a destination container in the console tree.

For step-by-step instructions on how to move Organizational Units, see **How To/Manage Organizational Units/Move an Organizational Unit** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Deleting an Organizational Unit

To delete an OU, right-click the OU, and click **Delete**. If the OU contains any objects, the **Delete Objects** dialog box appears. You can delete the OU and all objects it contains: select the **Apply to all items** check box, and click **Yes**.

For step-by-step instructions on how to delete Organizational Units, see **How To/Manage Organizational Units/Delete an Organizational Unit** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

6

Management of Contacts

- About Contacts
- Contact Management Tasks

About Contacts

A contact is an Active Directory object that holds e-mail and telephone information about an individual, without giving that person a security account on the network.

Contacts do not have a security identifier, unlike user accounts and groups. Contacts are used to add members to distribution lists or groups without granting them access to network resources.

You can use ActiveRoles Server to create, modify, and delete contacts. You can also perform Exchange-related tasks such as establishing email addresses for contacts.

The following section describes how to use the ActiveRoles Server console to manage contacts. You can also use the ActiveRoles Server Web Interface to perform contact management tasks.

Contact Management Tasks

This section covers the following tasks:

- Creating a contact
- Finding a contact
- Modifying contact properties
- Renaming a contact
- Adding and removing contacts from groups
- Performing Exchange tasks on a contact
- Moving contacts
- Exporting and importing contacts
- Deleting contacts

Creating a Contact

You can create a new contact as follows: in the console tree, right-click the container where you want to add the contact, select **New | Contact**, and then follow the instructions in the wizard.

In the wizard, some property labels may be displayed as hyperlinks. In the following figure, this is **Full name**. The hyperlink indicates that ActiveRoles Server enforces certain policy restrictions on this property. To examine policy details, click the hyperlink: the policy information is displayed (see "Getting Policy-related Information" earlier in this document).

New Object - Contact		<u>? ×</u>
Create in:	ResDomain.msk.qsft/ABC Company/Contacts	
<u>F</u> irst name:	Initials:	
Last name:		
Full name:		
Display name:		
	< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext > Cancel H	elp

The policy information is also displayed whenever you supply a property value that violates a policy restriction. The wizard cannot proceed until you enter an acceptable value.

For step-by-step instructions on how to create contacts, see **How To/Manage Contacts/Create a contact** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Finding a Contact

To find a contact, right-click the container you want to search and click **Find**. In the **Find** window, select **Contacts** from the **Find** list, specify your search criteria, and start the search. In the search results list, you can right-click contacts and use commands on the shortcut menu to perform management activities.

For step-by-step instructions on how to search for contacts, see **How To/Search for Objects/Search for a user, contact, or group** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Modifying Contact Properties

To modify contact properties, right-click the contact, and then click **Properties**. You can make changes to contact properties in the **Properties** dialog box, shown in the following figure.

obert Finn Prope	rties		?
Exchange Ad	vanced	Object	Administration
General	Address	Telephone	es Organization
Member Of	Excha	nge General	E-mail Addresses
<u>Alias:</u>	RobertFinn		
<u>E-mail:</u>	MTP:BFinn@co	ompany.com	Modi <u>fy</u>
Receiving mes	sage size		
🖲 Use defau	ılt limit	O Ma <u>x</u> imum (h	KB):
From <u>ev</u> <u>O</u> nly fro From e <u>v</u>	veryone m: eryone except:		
			Add <u>R</u> emove
	ОК	Cancel	Apply Help

In the **Properties** dialog box, some property labels may be displayed as hyperlinks. The hyperlink indicates that ActiveRoles Server enforces certain policy restrictions on the property. To examine policy details, click the hyperlink: the policy information is displayed (see "Getting Policy-related Information" earlier in this document).

The policy information is also displayed whenever you supply a property value that violates a policy restriction. Property changes cannot be applied until you enter an acceptable value.

You can use the **Properties** dialog box to view or modify any property of the contact: go to the **Object** tab and click **Advanced Properties**. In the **Advanced Properties** window you can manage all properties, including those that cannot be accessed via the **Properties** dialog box itself.

You can also display the **Advanced Properties** window as follows: right-click the contact and select **All Tasks | Advanced Properties**.



In the console, you can select multiple contacts, right-click the selection, click **Properties**, and then modify properties of all the selected contacts collectively via the **Properties** dialog box.

The instructions on how to manage contact properties are similar to those for user accounts, see **How To/Manage User Accounts/Modify user account properties** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Renaming a Contact

To rename a contact, right-click the contact and click **Rename**. Type a new name and press ENTER. This displays In the **Rename Contact** dialog box, you can change the first name, last name, and display name of the contact.

🎸 Rename Co	ntact 🥂 🔀
F <u>u</u> ll name:	Robert Fink
Eirst name:	Robert
Last name:	Finn
<u>D</u> isplay name:	Robert Finn
	OK Cancel

Adding and Removing Contacts from Groups

To add contacts to groups, select the contacts, right-click the selection, and click **Add to a Group**. This displays the **Select Objects** dialog box where you can select the groups to which you want to add the contacts (see "Adding User Accounts to Groups" earlier in this document).

You can also add or remove a contact from groups by modifying the group membership list on the **Member Of** tab in the **Properties** dialog box. To display the **Properties** dialog box, right-click the contact and click **Properties**. The **Member Of** tab looks as shown in the following figure.

Robert Finn Properties		? ×		
Exchange Advanced	Object	Administration		
General Address	Telephones	s Organization		
Member Of Exc	hange General	E-mail Addresses		
<u>M</u> ember of (1 entry):				
Name 🛆	Active Directory Fold	der		
Z DL.Office	dom.lab.local/Amste	erdam/Groups		
A <u>d</u> d <u>B</u> emove	Temporal Mem	bership Settings		
Show <u>n</u> ested groups				
Show pending group memberships				
This list displays only groups from the current domain and groups maintained in the Global Catalog, such as universal groups.				
OK	Cancel	Apply Help		

Quest ActiveRoles Server

The **Member Of** tab lists the groups to which the contact belongs. If the **Show nested groups** check box is selected, the list also includes the groups to which the contact belongs due to group nesting.

The **Temporal Membership Settings** button can be used to specify the date and time when the contact should be added or removed from the selected groups. For more information about this feature, see "Using Temporal Group Memberships" earlier in this document.

You can modify the list on the **Member Of** tab using the **Add** and **Remove** buttons. Clicking **Add** displays the **Select Objects** dialog box where you can type or select the names of the groups you want to add to the list. Clicking **Remove** deletes the selection from the list.

Performing Exchange Tasks on a Contact

To perform Exchange tasks on a contact, right-click the contact, click **Exchange Tasks**, and follow the instructions in the Exchange Task Wizard.

The Exchange Task Wizard helps you manage Exchange 200x recipients by providing a set of tasks that apply to the selected account. The list of tasks looks similar to that shown in the following figure.

Exchange Task Wizard	? ×
Available Tasks The following is a list of tasks that can be applied to one or more of the selected objects. Select the desired task and click Next.	
Select a task to perform:	
Delete E-mail Addresses	
🙀 Remove Exchange Attributes	
,	
Task Description	
Delete e-mail addresses for each selected recipient	
< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> ext> Cancel	Help

For step-by-step instructions on how to perform Exchange tasks on contacts, see **How To/Manage Exchange Recipients/Perform Exchange tasks on contacts** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Moving Contacts

To move contacts to another container, select the contacts, right-click the selection, and then click **Move**. In the **Move** dialog box, select the container to which you want to move the contacts.



Microsoft Management Console version 2.0 or later provides the drag-and-drop function for moving objects. To move contacts, you can drag the selection from the details pane to a destination container in the console tree.

Exporting and Importing Contacts

With the ActiveRoles Server console, you can export contacts to an XML file and then import them from that file to populate a container in a different domain. The export and import operations provide a way to relocate contacts between domains.

To export contacts, select them, right-click the selection, and select **All Tasks | Export**. In the **Export Objects** dialog box, specify the file where you want to save the data, and click **Save**.

To import contacts, right-click the container where you want to place the contacts, and then click **Import**. In the **Import Directory Objects** dialog box, select the file to which the contacts were exported, and click **Open**.

Deleting Contacts

To delete contacts, select them, right-click the selection, and click **Delete**. Then, click **Yes** to confirm the deletion. If you select multiple contacts, clicking **Delete** displays the **Delete Objects** dialog box. To delete all the selected contacts, select the **Apply to all items** check box, and then click **Yes**.



Deleting a contact is an irreversible operation. A new contact with the same name as a deleted contact does not automatically assume the same membership of distribution and security groups that the deleted contact had.

7

Management of Exchange Recipients

- About Exchange Tasks
- Exchange Tasks on User Accounts
- Exchange Tasks on Groups
- Exchange Tasks on Contacts
- Managing Exchange-related Properties

About Exchange Tasks

In the managed domains with Microsoft Exchange Server, ActiveRoles Server provides the ability to perform Exchange tasks and manage Exchange-related properties.

When creating a user account, the ActiveRoles Server console provides the option to create a user mailbox for that user. User mailboxes are the most commonly used mailbox type, and it is typically the mailbox type that is assigned to users in an Exchange organization.

Additionally, the console provides a number of commands for creating special-purpose mailboxes. On a container, such as an organizational unit, each of these commands creates a disabled user account along with a special-purpose mailbox associated with that account:

- **New | Room Mailbox** Creates a mailbox that is assigned to a meeting location, such as a conference room, auditorium, or training room. Room mailboxes can be included as resources in meeting requests, providing a simple and efficient way of organizing meetings for your users.
- **New | Equipment Mailbox** Creates a mailbox that is assigned to a non-location specific resource, such as a portable computer projector, microphone, or a company car. Equipment mailboxes can be included as resources in meeting requests, providing a simple and efficient way of utilizing resources for your users.
- **New | Linked Mailbox** Creates a mailbox that is assigned to an individual user in a separate, trusted forest. Linked mailboxes may be necessary for organizations that choose to deploy Exchange in a resource forest. The resource forest scenario allows an organization to centralize Exchange in a single forest, while allowing access to the Exchange organization with user accounts in one or more trusted forests.
- **New | Shared Mailbox** Creates a mailbox that is not primarily assigned to a single user and is generally configured to allow logon access for multiple users. The user account that is associated with a shared mailbox must be a disabled account. It is possible to specify a list of the mailbox users each of which will have full access to the shared mailbox.

For step-by-step instructions on how to create mailboxes, see **How To/Manage Exchange Recipients/Create an Exchange mailbox** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

The ActiveRoles Server console provides the Exchange Task Wizard to perform the following tasks on existing users, groups, and contacts:

- Create and delete user mailboxes.
- Create and delete special-purpose mailboxes.
- Establish external e-mail addresses for users, contacts, and groups.
- Delete external e-mail addresses for users, contacts, and groups.
- Move mailboxes to a different server, mailbox store, or mailbox database.
- Hide and unhide the membership of groups.
- Remove all Exchange settings (advanced, disaster-recovery task).

The following sections briefly describe the Exchange tasks available on user accounts, groups, and contacts.
Exchange Tasks on User Accounts

To perform Exchange tasks on user accounts, select one or more accounts, right-click the selection, click **Exchange Tasks**, and then follow the instructions in the wizard. Depending on the selected accounts, the following tasks are available.

If the user account is mailbox-enabled (the user account has an Exchange mailbox associated with it):

- **Delete Mailbox** Deletes the mailbox for each selected user.
- **Move Mailbox** Moves the mailboxes to a different server.
- **Remove Exchange Attributes** Removes all Exchange attributes from each selected user account.

If the user account is mail-enabled (the user account has an associated e-mail address but does not have an associated Exchange mailbox):

- **Delete E-Mail Addresses** Deletes the e-mail addresses from each selected user account.
- **Remove Exchange Attributes** Removes all Exchange attributes from each selected user account.

If the user account is neither mailbox-enabled nor mail-enabled:

- Create User Mailbox Creates a user mailbox for each selected user.
- **Create Room Mailbox** Create a mailbox for room scheduling. The user account associated with this mailbox must be a disabled account.
- **Create Equipment Mailbox** Create a mailbox for equipment scheduling. The user account associated with this mailbox must be a disabled account.
- **Create Linked Mailbox** Create a mailbox that is assigned to a certain user in a separate, trusted forest. The user account associated with this mailbox must be a disabled account.
- **Create Shared Mailbox** Create a mailbox that is configured to allow logon access for multiple users. The user account associated with this mailbox must be a disabled account.
- Establish E-Mail Addresses Establishes an external e-mail address for each selected user.
- **Remove Exchange Attributes** Removes all Exchange attributes from each selected user account.

For step-by-step instructions on how to perform Exchange tasks on user accounts, see **How To/Manage Exchange Recipients/Perform Exchange tasks on user accounts** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Exchange Tasks on Groups

To perform Exchange tasks on groups, select one or more groups, right-click the selection, click **Exchange Tasks**, and then follow the instructions in the wizard. The following tasks are available for groups:

- **Establish an E-Mail Address** Establishes an e-mail address for each selected group to configure it as a distribution list.
- **Delete E-Mail Addresses** Deletes the e-mail address from each selected group so that the group can no longer be used as a distribution list.
- **Hide Membership** Prevents viewing the membership of each selected group.
- **Unhide Membership** Allows viewing the membership of each selected group.
- **Remove Exchange Attributes** Remove all Exchange attributes from each selected group.

For step-by-step instructions on how to perform Exchange tasks on groups, see **How To/Manage Exchange Recipients/Perform Exchange tasks on groups** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Exchange Tasks on Contacts

To perform Exchange tasks on contacts, select one or more contacts, right-click the selection, click **Exchange Tasks**, and then follow the instructions in the wizard. The following tasks are available for contacts:

- **Establish E-Mail Addresses** Establishes an external e-mail address for each selected contact.
- Delete E-Mail Addresses Deletes the e-mail addresses from each selected contact.
- **Remove Exchange Attributes** Removes all Exchange attributes from each selected contact.

For step-by-step instructions on how to perform Exchange tasks on contacts, see **How To/Manage Exchange Recipients/Perform Exchange tasks on contacts** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Managing Exchange-related Properties

For Exchange recipients (mail-enabled users, contacts and groups, and mailbox-enabled users) the **Properties** dialog box includes the following tabs for managing Exchange-related properties:

- Exchange General
- E-mail Addresses
- Exchange Advanced
- Mailbox Features
- Resource Information
- Master Account
- Mailbox Sharing

Exchange General Tab

For a mailbox-enabled user, the **Exchange General** tab is used to set delivery restrictions, delivery options, and storage limits. You also can view the mailbox type, the mailbox store that holds the mailbox data, and view or modify the user's e-mail alias.

Administrator Properties	? ×
Exchange Advanced Member Of Dial-in Remote Control Terminal Servic Additional Account Info Managed F General Address Account Exchange General E-mail Address Mailbox type: User Mailbox Mailbox store: ORANGEDC/First Storage Group/Mailbox St Alias: Advisible to	n Environment Sessions es Profile Object Resources S Administration Telephones Organization es Mailbox Features tore (ORANGEDC)
Administrator	
Set the maximum message size and specify the messages accepted by this mailbox.	Delivery <u>R</u> estrictions
Designate delegated permissions and a forwarding address.	Delivery O <u>p</u> tions
Specify the mailbox warning and limit sizes and how long to keep deleted items.	Storage Limits
OK Cancel	Apply Help

From this tab, you can view or change the following settings:

- **Delivery Restrictions** Specify the maximum size of incoming and outgoing messages for the mailbox, and from whom the mailbox user can or cannot receive e-mail.
- **Delivery Options** Allow one or more users to send messages on behalf of the mailbox user, specify a forwarding address for messages addressed to the mailbox, and limit the number of recipients to whom the mailbox user can send a message.
- **Storage Limits** Specify storage limits that, when exceeded, result in the mailbox user being warned or prohibited from sending or receiving e-mail. You can also select the number of days a deleted item is retained in the mailbox store before it is permanently deleted.

For a user account or contact, you can use the **Exchange General** tab to perform the following tasks:

- View or modify the alias
- Create or modify the e-mail address
- Specify a message size limit
- Set delivery restrictions

For a group, you can use the **Exchange General** tab to perform the following tasks:

- View or modify the group's alias and display name
- Specify a message size limit
- Set message restrictions

E-mail Addresses Tab

For a mailbox-enabled user or a mail-enabled recipient, the **E-Mail Addresses** tab is used to view, add, modify, or remove e-mail addresses. You can also use this tab to select a primary address if there are two or more addresses of the same address type.

Administrator Properties		<u>? </u> ×
Exchange Advanced Memb Remote Control Additional Account Info G General Address Accou Exchange General Each e-mail address type has default, select an entry from the E-mail addresses:	er Of Dial-in Envi Terminal Services Profile Managed Resources Int Profile Teleph E-mail Addresses one default reply address e list, and then click Set	ronment Sessions Object S S Administration ones Organization Mailbox Features . To change the as Primary.
Туре SMTP smtp X400	Address Administrator@orange. postmaster@orange.m C=US;A= ;P=Orange O	msk.qsft sk.qsft rganizat;0=Exch
<u>N</u> ew <u>E</u> dit ✓ Automatically <u>update</u> e-ma	<u>Remove</u>	Set as Primary

Exchange Advanced Tab

For a mailbox-enabled user, the **Exchange Advanced** tab is used to select a simple display name, hide the user from the address lists, downgrade high priority e-mail bound for X.400, assign custom attributes, select Internet Locator Service (ILS) settings, and configure mailbox rights.

Administrator Properties		? ×	
Remote Control Terminal Servic Additional Account Info Managed F General Address Account Profile Exchange General E-mail Address Exchange Advanced Member Of Dial-in Simple display name:	es Profile Obje Resources Adminis Telephones Organi: es Mailbox Featu n Environment Ses	ct tration zation res ssions	
Hide from Exchange address list			
☐ Downgrade high priority mail bound for ⊻.400			
View and modify custom attributes	Custo <u>m</u> Attributes		
Configure server and account information for Internet locator service	I <u>L</u> S Settings		
View and modify permissions to access the mailbox	Mailbox <u>R</u> ights		
Administrative group: First Administrative Grou	φ		
OK Cancel	Apply He	elp	

From this tab, you can access and manage the following properties:

- **Simple display name** Type a simple display name for the mailbox-enabled user. The simple display name is used by systems that cannot interpret all of the characters in a normal display name.
- **Hide from Exchange address lists** Use this option to prevent the mailbox-enabled user from appearing in address lists. If you select this option, the mailbox will be hidden from all address lists.
- **Downgrade high priority mail bound for X.400** Use this check box to downgrade e-mail that is set for high priority delivery to an X.400-type e-mail address. The downgrade causes the outbound e-mail to conform to original 1984 X.400 conventions.
- **Custom Attributes** Assign values to Exchange custom attributes. Exchange Server provides 15 custom attributes.
- **ILS Settings** Specify the Internet Locator Service (ILS) server and ILS account name for the mailbox.
- **Mailbox Rights** View and change mailbox permissions, assign mailbox permissions to users and groups, and change inherited permissions.

Quest ActiveRoles Server

For a mail-enabled user or contact, you can use the **Exchange Advanced** tab to perform the following tasks:

- Specify a simple display name
- Hide the recipient from Exchange address lists
- Downgrade high priority mail bound for X.400
- Assign custom attributes
- Select Internet Locator Service (ILS) settings

For a mail-enabled group, you can use the **Exchange Advanced** tab to perform the following tasks:

- Select a simple display name
- Select an expansion server
- Hide the group from Exchange address lists
- Choose whether to send out-of-office messages to message originators
- Select delivery report options
- Assign custom attributes

Mailbox Features Tab

The **Exchange Features** tab is used to enable or disable a variety of mailbox features for the mailbox user. You can also change configuration settings for Exchange ActiveSync, Post Office Protocol version 3 (POP3), and Internet Message Access Protocol Version 4 Rev 1 (IMAP4) by selecting the feature from the list, and then clicking **Properties**.



From this tab, you can enable or disable the following features:

- **Outlook Mobile Access** Allows the user to browse the mailbox with a cell phone or other wireless devices.
- **Exchange ActiveSync** Allows the user to access the mailbox from a mobile device.

Select this setting, and then click **Properties** to apply an Exchange ActiveSync mailbox policy to the mailbox.

- **Up-to-date Notifications** Allows the user to apply notifications in order to keep the mailbox data on a mobile device always up to date.
- **IMAP4** Allows the user to access the mailbox from an IMAP4 client such as Outlook Express.

Select this setting, and then click **Properties** to configure the MIME format of messages that are retrieved from the server for the mailbox. You can use the protocol default or specify a custom setting that takes precedence over the default protocol settings.

• **POP3** Allows the user to access the mailbox from a POP3 client such as Outlook Express.

Select this setting, and then click **Properties** to configure the MIME format of messages that are retrieved from the server for the mailbox. You can use the protocol default or specify a custom setting that takes precedence over the default protocol settings.

- **Outlook Web Access** Allows the user to access the mailbox from a Web browser by using Microsoft Outlook Web Access.
- **MAPI** Allows the user to access the mailbox from a MAPI client such as Microsoft Outlook.

Resource Information Tab

On the **Resource Information** tab, you can view or change the resource mailbox settings. This tab is available only for resource mailboxes.

There are two types of resource mailboxes in Microsoft Exchange Server: room and equipment. *Room mailboxes* are assigned to a meeting location such as a conference room, auditorium, or training room. *Equipment mailboxes* are assigned to a resource that is not location specific, such as a portable computer projector, microphone, or company car. The following fields provide users with additional information about the resource:

- **Resource capacity** Use this box on the **Resource Information** tab to type the capacity the resource can handle. For example, for a room mailbox, you can specify the number of people the room can accommodate. The value range is from 0 through 2,147,483,647.
- **Resource custom properties** Custom resource properties can help users select the most appropriate room or equipment by providing additional information about the resource. For example, suppose a custom property for room mailboxes called **Audio-Visual** is defined in your Exchange organization. You can add this property to the room mailboxes for the rooms that have audio-visual equipment. This allows users to identify which conference rooms have audio-visual equipment available.

Click the **Add** button on the **Resource Information** tab to open a dialog box allowing you to select custom properties. The dialog box displays a list of all custom resource properties that are defined in your Exchange organization for the specific resource type (room or equipment). Select the custom resource properties you want to assign to this mailbox, and then click **OK**.

Use the **Remove** button to remove custom resource property from the resource mailbox.

For step-by-step instructions on how to create a room or equipment mailbox, see **How To/Manage Exchange Recipients/Create an Exchange mailbox** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Master Account Tab

Use the **Master Account** tab to view or change information about the master account for the linked mailbox. This tab is available only for linked mailboxes.

Linked mailboxes are mailboxes that are accessed by users in a separate, trusted forest. Linked mailboxes may be necessary for organizations that choose to deploy Exchange in a resource forest. The resource forest scenario allows an organization to centralize Exchange in a single forest, while allowing access to the Exchange organization with user accounts in one or more trusted forests. The linked master account is the user account that will be used to access the linked mailbox.

From the **Master Account** tab you can view the current master account or choose a different master account for the linked mailbox. Click the **Browse** button next to the **Linked master account** box and then use the **Select Objects** dialog box to select the user account you want to be used to access this linked mailbox. Select a user account from a forest or domain trusted by the forest or domain where Exchange is deployed.

For step-by-step instructions on how to create a linked mailbox, see **How To/Manage Exchange Recipients/Create an Exchange mailbox** in ActiveRoles Server Help.

Mailbox Sharing Tab

Use the **Mailbox Sharing** tab to view or change information about the users who have full access to the shared mailbox. This tab is available only for shared mailboxes.

Shared mailboxes are generally configured to allow logon access for multiple users. Although it is possible to grant additional users the logon rights to any mailbox type, shared mailboxes are dedicated for this functionality. The user account that is associated with a shared mailbox must be a disabled account. From this page, you can grant permissions to all users that require access to the shared mailbox.

From this tab, you can view or change a list of mailbox users. These are the users who can log on to the shared mailbox and have full access to the mailbox contents. They can use the mailbox to send and receive messages, manage contacts, schedule meetings, and maintain a task list. You can add or remove mailbox users:

- Click the **Add** button on the **Mailbox Sharing** tab and then use the **Select Objects** dialog box to select the users you want to have full access to the shared mailbox.
- If you want a certain user to no longer have access to the shared mailbox, select that user from the **Mailbox users** list and click the **Remove** button.

For step-by-step instructions on how to create a shared mailbox, see **How To/Manage Exchange Recipients/Create an Exchange mailbox** in ActiveRoles Server Help.